
Summerslam  Count-Up  –
Summerslam 2014 (2015 Redo):
They Made Me Shout
Summerslam 2014
Date: August 17, 2014
Location: Staples Center, Los Angeles, California
Attendance: 14,079
Commentators: Michael Cole, John Bradshaw Layfield, Jerry Lawler

Time for a redo of a show with a main event billed as the Biggest Fight
of the Summer. The more I think of that line, the more I like it. The
main event here is Cena (subbing for the injured Bryan) defending against
Brock Lesnar, who is having his first match since breaking the Streak.
Interestingly enough, I don’t even remember another match from this card.
Let’s get to it.

I usually don’t say anything on the pre-show, but my goodness Renee Young
is stunning. I know you often hear about the Divas looking great, but she
is just beautiful, especially in a nice red dress here.

Pre-Show: Cesaro vs. Rob Van Dam

No real story here. Rob rolls out of a wristlock to start and we hit the
ECW chants. My goodness there’s other stuff to cheer over people. Cesaro
is sent to the floor and Rob slips a bit on his dive but still manages to
kick Cesaro down and hit Rolling Thunder on the outside. Back in and
Cesaro simplifies stuff by just pummeling Van Dam in the corner before
throwing him down with the gutwrench suplex.

We take a break and come back with Cesaro holding a chinlock as the
announcers give us one final hype for Cena vs. Lesnar. Rob fights up for
a rolling cradle and the split legged moonsault for two, followed by a
superkick to put Cesaro back on the floor. This is Van Dam 101 here,
which was the biggest criticism he faced during this time. The Five Star
is broken up by a big uppercut but Rob is still able to block a
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superplex.

That earns him another uppercut though because Cesaro is pesky like that.
Van Dam shoves him down again but Cesaro hits the third straight
uppercut, only to be shoved down yet again. Rob is finally able to
dive…..right into an uppercut of course. This time it’s Cesaro kicking
Rob in the face for two and frustration is setting in. Back up and Van
Dam hits his quick step over kick, followed by the Five Star for the pin
at 8:06.

Rating: C-. The uppercut sequence was nice but like I said, Van Dam was
just doing high spots here and nothing else. That was the case for most
of his 2014 run and that’s not really doing anything for him at this
point. Cesaro was just wandering around at this point, which makes his
Wrestlemania battle royal win feel like the biggest waste of a rub in
recent history, which is really covering a lot of ground.

In a sign of the times, Hulk Hogan is brought out to open the show. Well
to be fair it worked really well at Wrestlemania XXX so this isn’t the
worst idea in the world. He thinks it’s appropriate for Hollywood Hogan
to open the show here in Los Angeles and talks about how amazing
Summerslam really is. This turns into a commercial for the Network, all
while Hogan’s video is playing behind him. Hogan hits the catchphrase and
he’s out in less than three minutes. This was fine and got the crowd
fired up while also plugging something. Well done.

The opening video is in the theme of an old 1980s action movie trailer
(Follow the Buzzards Productions) with the usual previews for the main
events, but with everyone’s nickname instead of their actual name. I
really liked this as a movie geek and it holds up quite well a year
later.

It’s a shame that the curse of the standardized sets has hit Summerslam
as well. It’s the second biggest show of the year. Mix that stuff up
people.

Intercontinental Title: The Miz vs. Dolph Ziggler

Miz is defending and has the Hollywood star gimmick. I still really like



his work in this and still find him to be one of the better done
characters. Before the match, Miz talks about being real instead of CGI
and brags about how jealous you all should be of the moneymaker. Tonight
he’s going to make Ziggler the WWE version of the Lakers. Feeling out
process to start as the announcers talk about the Ice Bucket Challenge,
back when that was still a thing.

The threat of a superkick sends Miz bailing to the floor as we hear about
the Shawn Michaels vs. Rick Martel match from Summerslam 1992 where it
was agreed that neither would hit the other in the face. Back in and a
quick rollup gets two for Dolph but he gets whipped chest first into the
corner as Miz takes over. With his variety of stomps used up, Miz kicks
Dolph hard in the face before slapping on a chinlock.

The fans tell Miz that he can’t wrestle, but you could say the same thing
about Ziggler so it’s not really clear. Dolph punches him out of the air
and hits a Stinger Splash before a rollup gets two more. Now the
superkick connects with the moneymaker for two so we get the required
attempt at bailing, only to have Dolph baseball slide him down.

Somehow that earns Ziggler a Figure Four (because Miz needed a submission
hold and it’s always a good thing to pay tribute to Flair, who won SO
many major matches with that hold right?) but Dolph is in the ropes. His
leg is fine enough for a Fameasser but Miz pops to his feet for the Skull
Crushing Finale before he starts to sell. The kickout shocks Miz again
but he misses another running boot, allowing Dolph to score with the Zig
Zag for the pin and the title at 7:57.

Rating: C-. These two don’t have any kind of special chemistry but they
would fight each other for the better part of eternity because WWE
doesn’t know how to set up anything fresh more than once every few
months. Ziggler winning the title gave the fans a nice moment but there
was nothing to the match.

We recap the latest part of the RIVETING Brie Bella vs. Stephanie McMahon
feud where Stephanie brought Daniel Bryan’s physical therapist to say she
and Bryan had an affair, leading to Brie slapping the therapist and
getting arrested, just as she had done to Stephanie a few weeks earlier.



The affair stuff was so hated that they dropped it pretty much the next
day.

Brie talks about doing a bunch of reflecting while she was in jail where
she thought about Stephanie torturing Nikki while Brie was gone, how she
insulted Bryan and how she paid the therapist to lie about an affair.
She’s going to take out the beast tonight because that’s best for
business. Oh dear I think I’m going to have something to say about this.

Divas Title: Paige vs. AJ Lee

Paige is challenging and they’ve been feuding for most of the summer with
AJ returning and winning the title, causing Paige to start imitating her
for reasons that still aren’t clear. They’re friends and enemies at the
same time (yes I know there’s a word that combines the two and no I won’t
use it) so Paige offers a handshake, only to have AJ rip some of her hair
out. AJ stays all aggressive (Heaven help me if I say the other word
about her) and sends Paige onto the announcers’ table, only to have Paige
come back with a knee to the ribs.

The champ gets dropped onto the barricade but Paige realizes she can’t
win the title via countout. Back in and we get Paige’s sexy crawl over AJ
before she pulls her own hair extensions out. Well no one ever accused
Paige of being normal. The chinlock on AJ goes nowhere and she’s able to
shove Paige off the top, though she’s nice enough to blow her a kiss
first.

A top rope clothesline to the floor drops Paige again. The Shining Wizard
gets two but Paige kicks her in the face, only to have the Paige Turner
countered into the Black Widow. Just like at the Raw after Wrestlemania
though, Paige powers out again and scores with the Rampaige for the pin
and the title.

Rating: C+. This was similar to the Divas version of Shawn Michaels vs.
Mr. Perfect back at Summerslam 1993 where they basically guaranteed a
classic but just had a good match instead. This was one of the last good
feuds before Nikki took over the title in a few months, which we’re
somehow still surviving nine months later. Lucky us.



Summerslam 2015 will be in New York/New Jersey. That would be slightly
changed to Brooklyn

Jack Swagger vs. Rusev

Speaking of things still going on later, these two are still having the
same match the following summer. This is also a flag match, meaning a
regular match with the winner getting their flag raised. Lana (rocking
the white suit here) and Zeb Colter (remember him?) are the seconds.
Before the match, Lana says that Hollywood is a great example of
everything wrong with America. In real life, there is no happy ending and
America is full of worthless cowards.

Swagger counters with members of the US Army Color Guard to present the
American flag. Rusev jumps Jack before the bell and the American flag
falls, which is a big sign of disrespect. Swagger counters into a Patriot
Lock as we’re still waiting on the bell. The referee breaks it up so Lana
orders Rusev to his feet. Now the bell rings and Jack goes after the leg
and ankle again.

Rusev bails to the floor so Swagger, showing some fire for a change,
follows him out with a hard clothesline. The Vader Bomb hits knees
though, which really should hurt the bad leg but why bother with logic?
Jack happens to have bad ribs coming in so Rusev has his own target now.
With the leg breaking down, Rusev opts for a bearhug, meaning he has to
stay on his feet anyway. Jack can’t belly to belly his way to freedom but
his second attempt works a bit better.

The Vader Bomb connects but hurts Jack’s ribs all over again. Rusev’s
superkick is caught in the Patriot Lock but Rusev is quickly out, only to
walk into a powerslam for two. The second superkick connects and the
Accolade (on one leg) goes on, only to be countered into the Patriot
Lock. Rusev kicks out of that as well, spinwheel kicks Jack down, and
Accolades him again for the knockout victory.

Rating: C. This is a tricky one to grade, as yet again, since these guys
have fought roughly a dozen times, I never once believed Rusev was in
trouble. That being said, they did a good job here of using the ankle
injury to try to add some drama. It’s a very difficult thing to do when



there is almost zero doubt as to who is winning, but they gave it a good
try.

The problem for these two is they’re still fighting on occasion and it
never gets any closer for Jack. That’s something WWE is really bad about:
they don’t understand that fans don’t want to see the same obvious match
over and over again but that’s what we get because there’s no one other
than Swagger (or Henry) to take these losses. Bring back unknown jobbers
or something, because they have about the same chance of winning and
would at least feel fresh for a change.

Rusev attacks Colter post match and the Russian flag comes down.

We recap Seth Rollins vs. Dean Ambrose, which is Dean’s first attempt for
revenge on Seth after Rollins broke up the Shield over the summer. Seth
ran a lot previously but tonight it’s time for a lumberjack match so Dean
can finally get his hands on him.

Seth Rollins vs. Dean Ambrose

Most of the lumberjacks were attacked by Rollins and the Shield at some
point in the last year and a half. Rollins is Mr. Money in the Bank here.
It’s a slugout as soon as they’re both in the ring with Dean taking over
and knocking Rolling outside. That goes as badly as you would expect for
Rollins so he goes back inside for something a bit safer: Ambrose ripping
at his nose. This time it’s Dean being sent outside for a beating but
some guys hold the attackers back.

Now it’s Rollins in control for a bit so Ambrose just punches him in the
face. He goes up top for no logical reason (to be fair he’s supposed to
be crazy) and gets caught in the Tree of Woe as Seth really takes over. A
chinlock doesn’t go very far as Dean is sent to the apron, only to suplex
Rollins over the top and out onto the lumberjacks in a big crash. The
whole thing turns into a war with Dean backdropping Rollins over the
barricade.

Dean dives onto the lumberjacks because he’s nuts and then down the
announcers’ tables to get to Rollins in the crowd. This is more like what
the match should have been and it’s about time they got to it. They fight



into the balcony as Kane comes down to tell the lumberjacks to do their
job. Bo Dallas stops Rollins from powerbombing Dean off the balcony so
Seth runs towards the entrance but gets caught by Stardust, Big E. and
the Usos.

Rollins is literally carried back to the ring but Dean is waiting on them
with a huge dive off the top. Back in and Dirty Deeds is countered but
Ambrose blasts him with the rebound lariat. NOW the crowd is way into
things and Dean curb stomps Seth, only to have Kane come in for the save.
The lumberjacks get in another fight because they all have anger
management issues. Dean dispatches the Wyatts but walks into a briefcase
shot to the face for the pin.

Rating: B-. This is one where your opinions may vary wildly and I’m not
going to put up much of an argument either way. There were only so many
ways that they mess with the idea to keep the lumberjack gimmick going
(which fit the story) while also being insane. Good, insane brawl here
and that’s what it needed to be.

We recap Chris Jericho vs. Bray Wyatt, which started because Bray decided
it was time and didn’t like Jericho calling himself a savior. Jericho
beat Wyatt clean at Battleground in a stupid decision so tonight the
Family is barred from ringside. I have no idea why they thought this
would make me interested in seeing it again but it’s better than another
gimmick match.

Bray Wyatt vs. Chris Jericho

The fireflies are still so cool looking. Bray goes right after him to
start and they’re quickly on the floor with Jericho stepping over Bray’s
hat. That’s polite of him. Jericho gets shoved to the floor as the
announcers start reading Tweets. I know the match isn’t the most
thrilling story in the world but come on. A running knee sends Jericho’s
head into the steps and Bray drives him into the post for good measure.

Back inside and we hit the chinlock, because no matter how insane or
unconventional someone is, they make sure to throw on a chinlock. Like
everyone has ever done, Jericho fights out with ease and gets one off an
enziguri. Jericho’s dropkick stops a charging Bray but he walks into the



release Rock Bottom for two. Sister Abigail is countered into the Walls
but Bray gets a rope (unlike in NXT where he tapped to the Walls years
ago).

Bray goes to the middle rope so Jericho can hurricanrana him back down
for a delayed two. I’m never a fan of people going up just so someone can
hit them with a move. It’s a stretch of the suspension of disbelief. Bray
spiders up and says that he can’t die because he is already dead. Jericho
breaks his code for two and Bray slides outside where he smacks Jericho
in the face, setting up Sister Abigail into the barricade. Back in and
another Sister Abigail is enough to give Bray the pin.

Rating: C-. I wasn’t really feeling this one as it’s a match that Bray
was supposed to win and then did. He was still trying to recover from the
huge blow of losing the feud to Cena and losing the first match to
Jericho really didn’t do him any favors. The match was nothing to see
either as Jericho was starting to run on fumes again here. This would
have been so much more effective if Jericho hadn’t won the first match.

Bray serenades us post match.

We recap Brie Bella vs. Stephanie McMahon, which was a recap I needed
when I watched this show live as the whole thing was such a mess. So
Stephanie was all evil to Daniel Bryan, but Bryan is on the shelf with
his neck injury so the feud was transferred over to Brie, because Brie
and Bryan are totally the same thing.

Stephanie threatened to fire Brie but Brie quit first, leaving Stephanie
to torture Nikki by putting her in handicap matches against such
devastating forces as Alicia Fox, Rosa Mendes, Cameron and Eva Marie.
Yes, this was really supposed to be intimidating. Brie and Stephanie sued
each other over slapping each other because that’s what this feud needed.
Then Brie offered to drop the charges in exchange for a match with
Stephanie at Summerslam, because that’s how wrestling works.

Stephanie McMahon vs. Brie Bella

This is Stephanie’s first match in ten years and the announcers act like
it’s Bruno vs. Hogan. We immediately get to the point as Stephanie comes



out in something that looks like a superhero outfit with skin tight
leather that shows off every inch of her figure. Oh and of course she
throws the Four Horsewomen sign to Ronda Rousey and the other three women
whose names no one knows (in the front row when Rousey was just starting
to make noise as a big time star) because Stephanie is cool like that.

The announcers swoon over Stephanie like it’s Trish in 2000 and then give
Brie a polite response. That’s the match right there: Brie looks good
while Stephanie looks amazing and it’s entirely by design. Stephanie
shoves Brie against the ropes to start and blows her a kiss. Brie gets
back up and can barely do a lockup properly. Some shoulders in the corner
have Brie in more trouble as the announcers try to act like Brie is some
big physical threat while also pointing out that Stephanie has long legs.

The big slap is blocked though and the threat of a YES Lock sends
Stephanie outside, likely out of fear due to how bad Brie made the hold
look on Raw a few weeks back. Brie’s suicide dive is blocked by a forearm
to the face and it’s Stephanie in control again. Stephanie talks trash
and busts out a Hennig neck snap, drawing a YOU STILL GOT IT (shut up.
Stephanie never had it in the ring in the first place. Think before you
chant) and even more praise from the announcers.

Stephanie cranks on both arms as Brie has been on offense for all of
fifteen seconds so far. An evil look that would make Edge jealous looks
to set up….something, but Brie comes back with a Thesz press and the YES
Kicks in the corner. Well close enough to them as she can’t get the
timing right because the one spot that is going to get her a cheer is too
complicated for her.

The middle rope dropkick gets two on Stephanie and Brie follows up with
some of the absolute worst punches I have ever seen. I mean even Lita’s
horrible punches (go back and watch her matches. She’s one of the most
athletic women in wrestling history but she couldn’t throw a good punch
to save her life) look great compared to these. HHH comes out but Nikki
is here as well because those two are so equal. The Pedigree is countered
into whatever Brie calls her imitation of the YES Lock because that’s not
the hold her husband uses.



HHH pulls the referee out anyway, which shocks Cole for some reason. I
have no idea why Cole is switching sides so fast because he’s spent the
last ten minutes praising Stephanie. Brie baseball slides HHH and does
the YES chant, only to have Nikki come in….and turn on Brie because
that’s the least logical and worst idea they could go with for this
story. Stephanie Pedigrees Brie for the pin.

Rating: D+. Where do I even start with this one? First and foremost: Brie
Bella is a horrible wrestler. She’s a beautiful woman, she’s found the
right look for herself with the ripped tights and shirt tied around her
waist and she can clap on the floor, but she just does not have it in the
ring. Some of the stuff in here was Eva Marie level work with those
punches and the inability to do a lockup properly just being
unforgivable.

On top of that, this is the wrong story. After the months and months of
the Authority tormenting the Bellas, they win here in the end with Brie
getting squashed until a quick comeback at the end, only to have it all
taken away from her again so we can get to the Bella feud that no one
other than the Total Divas producers wanted to see. Nikki turning on Brie
would lead to the “I wish you died in the womb” nonsense that went on
forever and was then just dropped, but I spent a three months ranting
about that so I’ll cut myself off for now. Brie should have won here, no
matter how bad she looked in the ring.

That gets us to the final point: this match was ALL about Stephanie. Brie
was just the person in the ring to bounce off of her as Stephanie got to
look great (both mechanically and physically. I know she gets a lot of
flack, but Stephanie can rock some tight outfits) out there and even had
the crowd cheering for her. That praise was well deserved though as
Stephanie was as polished here as any Diva had been since probably Mickie
James but, as is always the case, Stephanie has to look great and can’t
get any comeuppance. In this case though, she deserves a lot of praise
because this was one heck of a performance.

Some fan won a contest and got to make a character called Mama’s Boy,
complete with some training. He even got to make an entrance at NXT, to
the Hurricane’s old theme song for some reason. Eh cute enough.



Randy Orton vs. Roman Reigns

This is due to Reigns costing Orton a title shot and Reigns’ first big
solo match. I like the blue trim on Reigns’ attire but it can be a bit
distracting. Orton goes right at him to start and is quickly headbutted
out to the floor. Some right hands and a clothesline put Orton outside
again but he sends Reigns into the steps and takes it back inside for a
chinlock. This isn’t exactly thrilling stuff so far. We hit the Garvin
Stomp followed by a nice top rope superplex for two. I love a good
superplex.

Back to the chinlock for a bit before Reigns counters into a rear naked
choke of all things. See, why doesn’t he do stuff like that more often
today? There’s more to life than clotheslines. Orton falls backwards to
escape and we’re right back to the chinlock. Orton isn’t exactly giving
Reigns much to work with here. The Samoan drop gives Roman a breather and
he jacks Randy’s jaw to set up the apron kick. Lawler: “Reigns kicked the
Kryptonite out of him!”

Orton whips him into the barricade to take over again though and drops
him onto the announcers’ table to keep Roman in trouble. Back in again
and Reigns punches his way back into it (shocking I know), followed by a
super Samoan drop for two more. The Superman Punch knocks Orton silly but
he counters the spear into one heck of a powerslam. That looked great.

The Orton DDT gets two but Reigns gets up for another Superman Punch,
only to dive into the RKO for a very near fall. Randy is livid so he
loads up the Punt, which is about the dumbest thing you can do against
someone who uses the spear for a finisher. Well that’s how it should have
ended but instead Reigns just moves away from the Punt and then the spear
is good for the pin.

Rating: B-. This was supposed to be a huge turning point for Reigns’
career but it came off as just an ok match with some good moments. The
first seven to eight minutes really dragged this down as the chinlocks
took the crowd out of things. Now to their credit, Orton and Reigns were
able to get them back later on but this needed some tweaks to really make
it work. It’s Reigns’ biggest win yet but it really wasn’t anything



great.

Long recap of John Cena vs. Brock Lesnar. The idea is Cena beat Lesnar
two and a half years ago when Lesnar returned, but since then Lesnar has
reached his full Beast Mode and is the unstoppable monster. Cena is
pretty clearly a fill in for the injured Daniel Bryan, who would have
made for a better story here. They really aren’t hiding the fact that
Lesnar is going to win the title here but you know Cena isn’t going down
without a fight.

WWE World Title: Brock Lesnar vs. John Cena

Cena is defending of course. They do the big staredown across the ring
before the bell and we get one of my favorite Cole lines: “It’s the
biggest fight of the summer.” I know that was the tagline going into this
match but I love his delivery there. Before we get started, awesome sign
in the crowd: “Cena wins, we logically discuss on Twitter.” Cena charges
right at him but gets taken down to the mat…..and the F5 connects at
thirty seconds. I actually screamed “NO WAY! NO WAY!” when I saw that for
the first time.

Lesnar shouts that Cena just had his one chance and I think everyone in
the building believes him. Cena looks totally out of it and we’re 90
seconds into this. The first release German suplex sends Cena flying and
the fans are just stunned. German #2 has Cena’s mouth hanging open and
the replay makes it look even worse. Cena wildly swings but only hits the
mat.

A quick drive into the corner and some shots to the ribs just annoy
Lesnar as he knees Cena to the mat and slaps on a chinlock so Cena can
remember what planet he’s on. More punches from Cena are stopped by a
knee as this is even more dominant than I remembered. Four more Germans
(six total, counting a snap that I didn’t mention) have Cena a crippled
mass in the middle of the ring. Lesnar drives even more knees into the
ribs and pulls Cena up so he can throw another German.

The referee FINALLY checks on Cena, who says he’ll have two eggs and
sausage. John goes flying off another German but elbows out of the next
and gets in some right hands and a clothesline, followed by an AA for



two. That seems like Cena’s last gasp though and he can’t follow up.
Lesnar does the Undertaker sit up…..and starts laughing. He tells Cena to
get out of the corner and bring it on while bouncing back and forth on
his feet. Cena charges and gets taken down and pounded in the head.

Cena can’t even move on the mat but tells the referee to let it keep
going. Lesnar is ticked off at Cena not quitting so he rolls four
straight German suplexes, earning what sounds like applause. He still
won’t quit, so there are three more rolling Germans. With Brock standing
over him, Cena sweeps the leg and puts on the STF but Brock rolls over
and just unloads on him with right hands. The F5 finally ends the
slaughter and gives Brock the title.

Rating: A+. This was hard to watch. Not hard in the WCW or TNA hard to
watch way, but in the “that’s enough, stop this before Cena dies” hard to
watch way. This was a complete squash that ran 16:14. In that span of
time, and this is being VERY generous at times, Cena was on offense for
1:22. That’s including the opening where they were grappling on the mat
and the time where Cena was trying to break Brock’s grip.

Above all else though, this match did what it was supposed to do, which
is make Brock Lesnar look like the biggest monster this side of Godzilla.
This wasn’t a technical masterpiece or anything, but the fact that it got
this kind of emotion out of me is doing something right. Outstanding
performance and Cena selling so well made it even better.

Cena is checked on and can’t move to end the show.

Overall Rating: C+. Something occurred to me as I was getting ready for
this show: I didn’t remember anything about it other than the main event.
I can tell you the main event for all of the big four shows and every In
Your House off the top of my head, but I had no idea that Orton and
Reigns had a match here. Looking back, it’s easy to see why. Other than
Lesnar vs. Cena, nothing on here is anything outside of the average
range. Almost all of the redo ratings are in the middle of the pack and
nothing else is memorable. It’s a watchable show, but totally
forgettable, which isn’t something you should say about Summerslam.

Ratings Comparison



Rob Van Dam vs. Cesaro

Original: C-

Redo: C-

Dolph Ziggler vs. The Miz

Original: C

Redo: C-

AJ Lee vs. Paige

Original: B-

Redo: C+

Jack Swagger vs. Rusev

Original: C+

Redo: C

Dean Ambrose vs. Seth Rollins

Original: B

Redo: B-

Bray Wyatt vs. Chris Jericho

Original: C

Redo: C-

Brie Bella vs. Stephanie McMahon

Original: C+

Redo: D+

Roman Reigns vs. Randy Orton



Original: C

Redo: B-

Brock Lesnar vs. John Cena

Original: A-

Redo: A+

Overall Rating

Original: A

Redo: C+

……what? I mean just…..what? That overall rating doesn’t even make bad
sense. Other than Brie vs. Stephanie and maybe Orton vs. Reigns, nothing
really changed drastically, but it went from great to above average? I
REALLY got into that Lesnar vs. Cena match the first time around. That
original rating actually made my eyes bug out when I read it to see what
I had originally given the show.

Here’s the original review if you’re interested:

http://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2014/08/17/summerslam-2014-on-the-a-list/

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and head over to
my Amazon author page with 30 different cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

AND

Remember to check out Wrestlingrumors.net for all of your
wrestling headline needs.

http://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2014/08/17/summerslam-2014-on-the-a-list/
http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6
http://wrestlingrumors.net/
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Summerslam  Count-Up  –
Summerslam 2013 (2019 Redo):
It Still Works
Summerslam 2013
Date: August 18, 2013
Location: Staples Center, Los Angeles, California
Attendance: 17,739
Commentators: Jerry Lawler, Michael Cole, John Bradshaw Layfield

It’s a double main event tonight with a pair of smaller guys vs. big
powerhouses with CM Punk vs. Brock Lesnar and Daniel Bryan challenging
John Cena for the World Title. This is remembered as one of the best
shows in a very long time for WWE and it should be interesting to see how
well it holds up. Let’s get to it.

Kickoff Show: United States Title: Dean Ambrose vs. Rob Van Dam

Ambrose is defending and there’s no Shield with him to start. Some
standing switches go nowhere and Ambrose continues to look moderately
displeased by the whole thing at worst. Rob is right back up with a
spinning kick to the chest, meaning he can hit those finger pokes. You
don’t do that to Ambrose, who chops away in the corner and stops a
charging Rob with a kick to the face.

The neck crank goes on, followed by a running dropkick against the ropes
to keep Rob in trouble. It’s back to the chinlock with the microphones
picking up the spot calling. Rob is right back up with a kick to the face
and the split legged moonsault out of the corner for two. A kick to the
head breaks up the original Dirty Deeds (headlock driver) but here are
Roman Reigns and Seth Rollins. That brings out Mark Henry and Big Show
and we take a break. Back with everyone standing at ringside and Dean
dropping an elbow for two. The ECW chants bring Rob back to life but Dean
sends him outside.

That means a staredown between the four on the floor with Rob managing a
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suplex on Dean. The spinning kick to the back on the apron has Dean in
even more trouble and it’s a top rope cannonball for two back inside.
Dean is right back with a spinebuster for two of his own but misses his
top rope elbow. Rob has to go after Rollins instead of trying the Five
Star so he kicks Dean down again. The Five Star connects but Roman Reigns
comes in with a spear for the DQ at 13:40.

Rating: B-. This worked rather well and is one of Van Dam’s last good
matches either in WWE or anywhere for that matter. He looked like his old
self here and made Ambrose look good, even when he got the DQ win. This
was still before Shield had reached their peak and they were far better
as a team anyway. It got the crowd going and happened to be a good match
in the process. Not bad for the Kickoff.

Here’s the Miz as your host for the evening. His task at the moment: tell
us about the main events we already know. How TNA of him. We’re about to
hear our first match but Fandango and Summer Rae cut him off with some
dancing. Miz: “Really? Really? WELCOME TO SUMMERSLAM!”

The opening video focuses on Los Angeles and how big things happen here.
Like Summerslam. That’s a nice motif and it moves into the double main
event, which is indeed sounding great. Future note: the music during this
video would become Akira Tozawa’s theme (not sure if that’s a Network
edit or not).

Dig that pyro. Seriously with all the money they have, we can only get it
at Wrestlemania and the Saudi shows?

Jojo from Total Divas sings the National Anthem. This was a plot point on
Total Divas because that she needed to stretch for plot points.

Kane vs. Bray Wyatt

This is a Ring of Fire match, meaning an Inferno match with pins and
submissions only. It’s also Bray’s in-ring debut, which is almost weird
to imagine. Harper and Rowan are in Wyatt’s corner, as tends to be the
case. The bell rings and the flames come up, going all of six inches
high. Kane slugs away to start and the flames do go higher as someone
lands on the mat.



Harper and Rowan get closer to the ring and the flames go WAY up to make
things look a lot better. Kane hits a suplex to pop the flames again and
avoids a big boot, sending Bray close to the fire. Bray’s running splash
in the corner connects and he hammers away as the fans aren’t exactly
thrilled so far. Back up and Kane sends him into the corner and the side
slam makes the flames go up again. The chokeslam is broken up and Harper
tries to throw in a kendo stick but the flames cut it off.

Cue the fireman to put the stick out, allowing Kane to hit the chokeslam.
Rowan grabs the fire extinguisher to try and put out the flames but they
come right back up as Kane hits another chokeslam. For some reason
there’s no cover so Kane hits a third chokeslam, meaning it’s Tombstone
time. Hold on again though as Harper and Rowan put a blanket over the
flames and get in for the beatdown. The fans want Undertaker but settle
for Sister Abigail to finish Kane at 7:49.

Rating: F. Well that was dumb. You have Wyatt getting destroyed until the
goons saved him, the flames not lasting seven minutes before someone
figured a way around them, and the match being dreadful until the ending.
Pick two of them and you can figure out what was wrong with this one. It
was a good idea on paper but the execution was a nightmare, which sums up
Wyatt’s whole career.

Post match Wyatt puts on his hat and sits in the rocking chair as Harper
and Rowan put Kane’s head on the steps. They pick up the other steps and
crush his head for the big knockout, which looked better than most of the
match. Harper and Rowan carry Kane out.

The Kickoff Show panel talks about the Wyatt Family.

On the Kickoff Show, Paul Heyman talked about how the real story of David
vs. Goliath is that Goliath took the best shot and then destroyed David.
Heyman has gotten both sides to agree that tonight can be No DQ so Lesnar
can finish Punk for good.

Damien Sandow vs. Cody Rhodes

Sandow is Mr. Money in the Bank and cost Cody the briefcase to break up
their team. Before the match, Sandow talks about how there have been



great pairings throughout literary history, with each pair having a
lackey. Tonight, Sandow proves that he was the leader by sending Cody
back to the land of clowns. Cody starts fast and hammers away before
getting two off a backdrop. Sandow is right back with a suplex and a
double arm crank as this is already feeling like a TV match.

An early Cross Rhodes attempt is blocked and Sandow hits the Russian
legsweep into the wind-up elbow for two. Something like Edge’s Edgecation
goes on but Cody kicks away without much effort. Cody catches him on top
with a MuscleBuster of all things and that gets the fans into things for
a change. A missile dropkick gives Cody two more and the Disaster Kick
knocks Sandow silly for another two. Cody misses a charge into the post
to give Sandow two but Cody snaps off Cross Rhodes for the pin at 6:39.

Rating: D. This was a case where Cody should have won the briefcase and
moved up to the World Title scene but instead they went with Sandow and
the whole thing flopped because no one bought him in that spot. Maybe
they were planning on having Cody take the briefcase from him, but the
damage was already done. It’s a case of putting too much thought into
things as WWE screwed up something else.

We recap Christian vs. Alberto Del Rio for the Smackdown World Title.
Alberto had put Christian on the shelf late last year and now Christian
is the challenger of the month. Actually saying this is recapping
Christian vs. Alberto is a little misleading as Alberto is neither seen
nor mentioned in the video. I know he’s not interesting but come on now.

Smackdown World Title: Christian vs. Alberto Del Rio

Alberto is defending. They circle each other a few times until a loud
kick to the leg has Christian in trouble. A headlock doesn’t do much for
the champ as Christian comes back up with a right hand and a toss over
the ropes. Back in and Christian gets caught on top for the running
enziguri into the running kicks to the chest. It’s time to go to the arm,
as tends to be Del Rio’s style.

The armbar doesn’t last long so Del Rio throws him into the air for the
big crash to the mat. A top rope double stomp to the arm gets two but Del
Rio misses a charge and goes crashing out to the floor. That lets



Christian hit a dive off the top and they’re both down. Back in and Del
Rio goes right back to the arm, because it’s a plan that works well. He
deviates from said plan by going up and diving into raised boots though,
allowing Christian to hammer away in the corner.

The high crossbody gets two on the champ but the Killswitch is countered
into a Backstabber. Another running enziguri in the corner rocks
Christian for two more but he’s fine enough to hit a middle rope elbow to
the jaw. A super hurricanrana gives Christian another two and it’s time
for the spear.

Since the idea of selling Christian’s spear makes anyone cringe, Del Rio
dropkicks him in the face for two instead. There’s a low superkick for
another two, with the fans dubbing this awesome. Eh…..it’s close but I
don’t know about that. Christian hits the spear out of nowhere but the
arm is banged up, allowing Del Rio to slap on the armbreaker for the tap
at 12:29.

Rating: B. I can’t go all the way to awesome but this was a rather fun
match with Christian throwing everything he had. That being said, I
wasn’t buying a lot of the near falls as Christian never hit the
Killswitch and Del Rio never won with anything but the armbreaker.
Christian’s career was more or less done at this point, as he would be
put out of action again in a few months and have his last comeback with
his final match in March.

Post match Del Rio says he’ll be the hero Los Angeles needs. Someone get
this man a big bus!

Video on Summerslam Axxess earlier in the day, complete with a women’s
tag match including Marina Menunos.

Maria is here and talks about the Bella Twins freaking out about Maria
saying Natalya did well on Total Divas. Cue Fandango and Summer Rae to
dance but Maria and Miz do just the same, leaving Fandango and Summer
looking annoyed.

Natalya vs. Brie Bella



Cameron, Naomi, Eva Marie and Nikki Bella are here because this is the
Total Divas match of the night. It’s weird seeing Natalya in regular gear
instead of the leather she’s worn for years now. You can tell this is
serious as they exchanged SLAPS on Raw. They fight over failed hiptoss
attempts to start and it’s time for another slapoff. Brie has to bail to
the floor to avoid the Sharpshooter so Nikki and Eva get in some cheating
to take Natalya to the floor. The fans chant for JBL instead of this mess
before quickly shifting over to the other announcers. Or maybe it’s an
old Jerry Graham fan club.

Brie grabs the chinlock as the fans want tables. Egads the idea of the
Total Divas crew trying to do something that complicated. The chinlock
goes on again because that’s their best idea at the moment. Natalya
fights out without much trouble but the Sharpshooter is countered with a
rollup into the corner. The other four get in a fight on the floor and
it’s a THIRD CHINLOCK in less than five minutes. Natalya breaks it up
and, with the fans saying they want Ryder, slaps on the Sharpshooter for
the win at 5:21.

Rating: D-. Any match that involves three chinlocks in less than five
minutes is pretty self explanatory. There was no story here other than
they were arguing about a reality show and that’s enough to get us here.
The wrestling was pretty awful with the talented Natalya not being good
enough to carry Brie. At least it was short, but this really had no
business being on Summerslam.

Ryback, currently a bully, yells at catering about the soup being cold.
It’s supposed to be, which Ryback knew of course. The soup goes down the
chef’s shirt and then over his head. Ryback: “Feed me moron.” Make sure
you catch his podcast so he can tell you how he came up with that entire
idea and how it would have been a classic if WWE supported him.

We recap CM Punk vs. Brock Lesnar. Punk was about to win Money in the
Bank but Paul Heyman turned on him because Punk was nothing without him.
Heyman brought Lesnar back in to destroy Punk, who had been Heyman’s
friend and client for a long time. It’s a pretty easy tagline: The Best
vs. The Beast. This was better than the UFC version: Former UFC
Heavyweight Champion vs. The Miserable Failure.



CM Punk vs. Brock Lesnar

No DQ. I know I say this a lot, but a fired up Lesnar is a terrifying
human being. Punk shrugs off the shoulders in the corner to start so
Lesnar just does them again. The CM PUNK chants begin and you can feel
the energy in this one. A heck of a beal across the ring rocks Punk and
it’s time for some choking in the corner. Punk manages a kick to the head
and Lesnar is rocked, followed by some running knees to put him outside.

The suicide dive connects as I can’t help but look for the baseball sized
growth on his back (it’s just hard not to). Punk tries the steps but
Brock knocks them right back into him without much effort. Lesnar posts
himself though and Punk scores with a top rope dive to stagger him again.
The clothesline off the announcers’ table connects as well but Punk makes
the mistake of going after Heyman. Lesnar LAUNCHES him over the table and
Cole is declaring this one over already.

Back in and Punk starts kicking at the leg so Lesnar hits him in the face
(don’t make it complicated). The bearhug stays on the ribs as you can’t
fault Lesnar’s plan. Punk’s escape plan: hit Lesnar in the face. See?
He’s learning too. Lesnar goes right back to the ribs and the slow pace
continues. Another bearhug goes on and gets broken up by more shots to
the face. Punk kicks him in the ribs and goes up, only to dive into a
World’s Strongest Slam (giving us a great OH DANG IT face).

Some backbreakers get two as Punk’s ribs are being destroyed and we hit
the chinlock. Punk bites the ear to escape and starts striking away,
setting up a top rope knee to the face to FINALLY put Lesnar down. Some
running knees in the corner connect and a kick to the head sets up the
Macho Elbow (almost a splash) for a hot two. The GTS and F5 are both
countered so Punk kicks him in the head again.

Another GTS attempt is countered into the Kimura but that’s reversed into
a triangle choke. You just don’t do that to a power guy like Lesnar
though, as he turns it over into a powerbomb….which doesn’t break
anything. Lesnar powers up again though, this time into a heck of a
running powerbomb for the real break. The delayed cover gets two and a
ticked off Lesnar rolls some suplexes for two more.



Lesnar takes his sweet time going outside so Punk can get up top for a
dive. That’s blocked by a raised chair, but Punk still drives it into
Lesnar at the same time. That means Punk can beat the heck out of Lesnar
with the chair and it’s Punk getting fired up this time. Back in and Punk
hits him low, meaning it’s time to go up top for the Macho Elbow with the
chair. Lesnar can’t get up (that’s a rare shot) so Punk hits him again,
leaving Heyman to take the chair.

Brock is back up and grabs the F5 but Punk grabs Heyman’s tie for the
block. Punk slips out and hits the GTS with Heyman having to make a save.
The chase is on and Punk runs into the F5, which is countered into a DDT
for two. The Anaconda Vice goes on, but since Lesnar’s legs aren’t
kicking you know it’s not a finish. Heyman tries to come in with a
chair….but Punk steps onto it. A right hand drops Heyman and Punk puts
him in the Vice (like an idiot). Lesnar gets in the chair shot to Punk
and the F5 onto the chair is good for the pin at 25:17.

Rating: A. Oh I loved this one all over again. The one part holding it
back was Heyman getting involved once too often and Punk getting stupid
by putting him in the Vice (he’s way too smart to get that caught up no
matter what). Other than that, this was an incredible display of the
underdog (who happens to be a multiple time World Champion) going after
the unbeatable monster and getting dangerously close to stopping him. I
was getting into the near falls here and that says a lot given that I
knew how it was ending. Awesome stuff and the blueprint for how to have a
smaller guy fight Lesnar.

Punk gets the big hero’s sendoff in what would be his last great match.

A fan took a Mark Henry splash for Summerslam tickets. I’d do it too. The
fan and his friends will be ringside for the next match.

Dolph Ziggler/Kaitlyn vs. Big E. Langston/AJ Lee

Langston and Lee turned on Ziggler so he got Kaitlyn, who lost the Divas
Title to AJ, on his side for this. It’s so strange seeing Big E. as his
old self. The guys start and Big E. goes straight to an abdominal stretch
to take over. It’s already off to the women with AJ kicking Kaitlyn in
the face for two. The sleeper on Kaitlyn’s back keeps things slow and we



look at the fans eating Doritos (sponsor).

Kaitlyn fights up and brings Ziggler back in for the dropkick and rapid
fire elbow drops to Big E. Since they’re just elbows, Big E. is right
back up with an over the shoulder backbreaker for two with Kaitlyn making
the save. A hard running shoulder in the corner only hits post, leaving
Kaitlyn to hit a heck of a spear to AJ on the floor (AJ always sold that
perfectly). Big E. is fine enough to try the Big Ending but Ziggler
reverses into the Zig Zag for the pin at 6:45.

Rating: D+. This was nothing but a way to let the crowd calm down a bit
after the instant classic and there’s nothing wrong with being in that
spot. Kaitlyn’s spear looked awesome and it was always cool to see Big E.
throwing humans around like they were toys. The Ziggler push was already
dying around this time but somehow he would still be kicking around in
big spots six years later. WWE is funny/stupid in that way.

Fandango interrupts Miz one more time so Miz lays him out. Cole: “It’s
Fan-DOWN-Go.” No Cole, it isn’t.

The Kickoff Panel does what Kickoff Panels do. In this case that means
picking Daniel Bryan to beat John Cena for the title.

We recap Cena vs. Bryan. Cena was given the chance to pick his challenger
for this show and selected Bryan, who had worked his way up the card like
few others in recent years. Management hated the idea because Bryan
wasn’t good enough and tried to give Bryan a corporate makeover. Bryan
refused to cut his beard though because he was going to be himself. HHH,
who has seemed to favor Bryan, is guest referee. Bryan and Cena have
played up the sports entertainment vs. wrestling deal, which is exactly
what this match should be about.

Raw World Title: John Cena vs. Daniel Bryan

Bryan is challenging with HHH as guest referee. Cena is also sporting a
massive growth on his elbow, which was leaving him desperately in need of
surgery because it’s the size of a baseball. Bryan isn’t getting the
superstar pops yet but he’s cheered more than Cena. We get the Big Match
Intros and I had forgotten about Bryan’s THE BEARD IS HERE shirt. Cena



grabs a headlock to start as they have a ton of time here.

Bryan rolls out with no trouble and it’s an early standoff. Back up and
Cena tries a test of strength, which is blocked by a bridge. The YES Lock
attempt sends Cena bailing to the floor and he tells the doctor that his
arm is fine. Back in and Bryan takes him down into the surfboard knee
stomp as Cena is in way over his head with the wrestling. Therefore, he
runs Bryan over for a knock to the floor because power is his best bet.
Cena follows him outside but gets sent into the steps, only to manage a
suplex off the steps to put Bryan down again.

Back in and Cena whips him hard into the corner as Bryan has no answer
for the power game just yet. A Batista Bomb gives Cena two and the
chinlock goes on. Bryan fights up and forearms away, setting up some
kicks in the corner to put Cena on defense again. The running clothesline
drops Cena and you can feel the fans’ energy picking up. The YES Kicks
connect but, as usual, the big one misses and Cena fires off the
shoulders.

Cena takes too long with the Shuffle though and gets kicked in the head,
only to come back with the ProtoBomb. Now the Shuffle connects but the AA
doesn’t work just yet. Instead Bryan hits a missile dropkick for two as
they’re going back and forth very well here. Over ten minutes in, Bryan
finally goes after the BIG FREAKING BULGE on his arm to take over. Cena
tries the STF but Bryan kicks away and grabs one of his own. The rope is
grabbed so Bryan hits a pair of German suplexes for a pair of twos.

Now it’s off to the YES Lock but Cena slips out, earning himself a
guillotine choke instead. That’s countered with a backdrop into the
corner (cool) and they’re both down for a second. Cena grabs the AA out
of nowhere for two and they’re down a bit longer. With nothing working,
Cena goes up but Bryan catches him with the running forearms to stagger
him. Bryan superplexes him down but hangs on to stay up top for a cool
visual.

The Swan Dive connects for two so Cena runs him over with the clothesline
for two of his own. Cole mentions that HHH is referee, marking the most
significant HHH portion of the match over twenty minutes in. Cena’s super



AA is blocked by elbows to the head but Cena blocks the super
hurricanrana. That means jumping down and dropping Bryan on top of his
head in a botch I had forgotten about so the cringing is strong. The STF
goes on with Bryan rolling over to take off some of the pressure.

Bryan manages to reverse into the YES Lock until Cena makes the rope. The
running corner dropkicks have Cena in more trouble so he comes out of the
corner with the hard clothesline to turn Bryan inside out. The slugout it
on until they both hit flying shoulders for another double knockdown.
Bryan wins the next slugout but the moonsault out of the corner is caught
on Cena’s shoulders. That’s countered into a DDT and they’re both down
again. Bryan tries a high crossbody but gets caught in the AA. It’s
reversed again and Bryan kicks him in the head, setting up the debuting
running knee for the pin and the title at 26:54.

Rating: A+. I go back and forth on which of the two big matches I like
more and this time around I liked the story that much more. Bryan
debuting the running knee to win is still one of my favorite things in a
long time as it came out of nowhere and makes the move look devastating
right off the bat. They had a great battle of styles here with both guys
sticking with their respective specialties until Bryan broke down the
machine through heart and determination, plus some awesome strikes. I had
a great time with this one and it was one of the best matches I’ve seen
in a good while.

Post match Cena hands him the title and leaves, likely straight to the
hospital to get that thing out of his arm. The confetti falls and pyro
goes off….and here’s Randy Orton with the other Money in the Bank
briefcase, because we needed two of them. Orton does the big staredown,
teases leaving, turns back around…and HHH lays Bryan out with the
Pedigree to turn full heel.

Raw World Title: Randy Orton vs. Daniel Bryan

Bryan is defending as well as out so Orton wins the title in eight
seconds. There’s your major story over the next eight months and yes I
still believe that Bryan winning the title at Wrestlemania was the plan
all along (details to be determined).



Overall Rating: A-. This is one of those shows where the good is
excellent and the rest just exists. That being said, with the two awesome
main events and a rather good Del Rio vs. Christian match, you have a
seven match card (leaving out the cash-in match) with three of them
receiving some rather high praise. That’s about as good as you can get
and it’s one of the better shows in recent memory. Yeah the other four
matches range from bad to rather bad, but their times combined are about
equal to the main event. Excellent show and worth your time (as in less
than three hours) to see.

Ratings Comparison

Rob Van Dam vs. Dean Ambrose

Original: B-
2014 Redo: B-
2017 Redo: D+

2019 Redo: B-

Bray Wyatt vs. Kane

Original: D+

2014 Redo: D

2017 Redo: F+

2019 Redo: F

Damien Sandow vs. Cody Rhodes

Original: C

2014 Redo: D+

2017 Redo: C+

2019 Redo: D

Alberto Del Rio vs. Christian



Original: B+

2014 Redo: B

2017 Redo: B

2019 Redo: B

Brie Bella vs. Natalya

Original: F

2014 Redo: D-

2017 Redo: D-

2019 Redo: D-

Brock Lesnar vs. CM Punk

Original: A+

2014 Redo: A+

2017 Redo: A+

2019 Redo: A

Big E. Langston/AJ Lee vs. Dolph Ziggler/AJ Lee

Original: C-

2014 Redo: D+

2017 Redo: D+

2019 Redo: D+

Daniel Bryan vs. John Cena

Original: A+

2014 Redo: A+



2017 Redo: A+

2019 Redo: A+

Randy Orton vs. Daniel Bryan

Original: N/A

2014 Redo: N/A

2017 Redo: N/A

2019 Redo: N/A

Overall Rating

Original: A-

2014 Redo: A

2017 Redo: A-

2019 Redo: A-

Was I in a really bad mood when I watched the Kickoff Show in 2017? And
I’m all over the place with Cody vs. Sandow. Other than that, it’s pretty
much the definitive set of ratings here.

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and head over to
my Amazon author page with 30 different cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

AND

Remember to check out Wrestlingrumors.net for all of your
wrestling headline needs.

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6
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http://wrestlingrumors.net/
http://wrestlingrumors.net/
http://wrestlingrumors.net/


Summerslam  Count-Up  –
Summerslam 2012 (2013 Redo):
Yeah Brock’s Back
Summerslam 2012
Date: August 19, 2013
Location: Staples Center, Los Angeles, California
Attendance: 14,205
Commentators: Michael Cole, Jerry Lawler

The main story here is Brock Lesnar is back, having returned the night
after Wrestlemania to start a feud with John Cena. That feud lasted for a
month before Lesnar started going after HHH. It wasn’t until three months
later, as in tonight, that they’re having their showdown. Other than that
we have Punk defending the title against Big Show and Cena and Sheamus
defending against Del Rio. Let’s get to it.

Pre-Show: US Title: Antonio Cesaro vs. Santino Marella

This is one of those ideas that was brought back after far too many years
off. Santino is defending and Cesaro has his HORRID dance music here. He
also has Aksana who isn’t horrid at all, other than in the ring of
course. Cesaro’s word of the day in five languages: greatness. Santino
does the power walk to the ring and is as goofy as ever. Cesaro takes it
to the mat but Santino actually spins out for two.

A judo throw puts Cesaro down before Santino power walks out of an Irish
whip. Must resist country jokes. Santino avoids a charge in the corner
and loads up the Cobra but Cesaro takes his head off from behind. The
Cobra goes to the floor and Aksana throws it away. Off to a reverse
chinlock with Cesaro pulling on Marella’s ears to keep him away from the
Cobra. IT’S A FREAKING SOCK! I know Foley used one too but it didn’t seem
to have magical powers.

Santino kicks Cesaro away but still can’t get the sock. The gutwrench
suplex gets no cover from the challenger, as he would rather rip the
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Cobra to shreds. Santino pounds away but misses the headbutt. He counters
the Neutralizer and pulls out another Cobra, proving THAT IT’S JUST A
FREAKING SOCK! Aksana gets on the apron and the Cobra wants her, allowing
Cesaro to hit the Neutralizer for the pin and the title.

Rating: D+. IT’S A FREAKING SOCK! Match was ok but the majority of the
five minutes were spent on Santino trying to put a sock on his hand so he
can use a neck attack taught to him by John Lovitz. I know he’s a comedy
character but there’s a point where it’s stupid rather than funny.
Santino half crossed that line years ago.

The opening video talks about the twenty five years of Summerslam,

meaning we’ll have to hear about how this is the 25th anniversary. The
video is interrupted by talk of a storm called Brock Lesnar, which to be
fair is the main draw of the show.

Jerry and Cole’s intro is cut off by Vickie’s screeching intro of
Ziggler.

Dolph Ziggler vs. Chris Jericho

Dolph is Mr. MITB here and Jericho is freshly face after Ziggler accused
him of going soft. Jericho has taped up ribs from an attack at Ziggler’s
hands. The fans LOVE Chris and things start fast with the Canadian
hitting the jumping back elbow to the jaw. Jericho slips out of the
corner on a spinning clothesline but Ziggler escapes a suplex and kicks
him in the ribs to take over. Dolph stays on the ribs for a quick two but
gets backdropped out to the floor.

Chris’ springboard dive misses as Ziggler casually ducks, sending Jericho
crashing to the floor. Ziggler hooks on a chinlock with a bodyscissors to
stay on the ribs. A knee to the head gets two for Dolph and a
neckbreaker, complete with hip swivel and ARROGANT COVER, gets two more.

Jericho gets a quick cradle for two but Ziggler takes him right back down
with a clothesline. Dolph misses a Stinger Splash and Chris goes after
him, only to be easily taken down by another shot to the ribs. Not that
it matters as he pops up top for the ax handle but Ziggler kicks him in
the ribs again. The Fameasser gets two but an enziguri puts Dolph down



for two as well. Back and forth match so far here.

Dolph jumps over Chris in the corner and puts on the sleeper which looks
horrid here. Jericho rams him into the corner to escape and rains down
some right hands before snapping off a top rope hurricanrana. The ribs
are damaged even more though, delaying the count by several seconds. A
jumping DDT gets two on the Canadian and Ziggler is getting frustrated.

They slug it out with Jericho taking him down via the bulldog but the
Lionsault hits knees. The Zig Zag gets two but Dolph can’t follow up.
Instead he walks into the Codebreaker to send him to the floor. Jericho
throws him in but gets tripped up by Vickie, allowing Ziggler to roll him
up for two. Dolph misses a charge into the post and the Walls go on for
the submission.

Rating: C+. The idea here was that Jericho couldn’t win the big one
anymore. The problem here though is they would have a rematch tomorrow
night with Jericho’s contract and Dolph’s case on the line. Why they
didn’t have that match here is anyone’s guess but at least it was a good
opener and the fans popped for the ending. They had some Shelton vs. HBK
from 2005 in there with Jericho fighting a younger version of himself but
using his maturity and experience to get the win.

Vickie freaks out over the loss.

We recap Brock breaking Shawn Michaels’ arm on Raw.

Heyman and Brock say Lesnar wins tonight.

Daniel Bryan vs. Kane

It’s amazing that this team started less than a year ago. The fans are
already chanting YES and Bryan says NO. It’s amazing how a chant this
simple carried Bryan so far. This was set up by GM AJ as revenge against
Bryan for jilting her or something. Bryan fires off kicks to start but
walks into an uppercut to knock him back. Daniel moonsaults over Kane in
the corner but gets kicked in the face to put him down. The low dropkick
gets two for Kane but the fans are all behind Daniel.

Another big boot gets two but Bryan comes back with the kicks to the



legs, only to be thrown over the top and out to the floor. Bryan slides
back in and hits the FLYING GOAT to put Kane down. The missile dropkick
drops Kane again and there are more kicks, only to have Kane clothesline
his way out of trouble. The side slam gets two and the top rope
clothesline looks to set up the chokeslam but Bryan bails to the floor.

Bryan slaps him in the face like a knucklehead, sending Kane through the
roof. Bryan is tossed into the corner and stomped down by a furious Kane.
The referee drags him away, allowing Bryan to try the NO Lock. Kane
powers out so Bryan kicks him in the head. Why overcomplicate things? The
flying headbutt is caught in the chokeslam but Kane wants the tombstone,
allowing Bryan to counter into a small package for the pin.

Rating: C+. Good match here and you could see the anger management stuff
coming. Kane had Bryan beat but wanted revenge and let Bryan catch him
off guard. These two obviously had chemistry together and the story would
be a big boost to Kane’s career. Also the original idea here was Bryan
vs. Charlie Sheen somehow. Thankfully that was never mentioned again.

Kane is going nuts in the back. Josh Matthews comes up to him like the
schnook he is and is LAUNCHED off camera in a funny bit.

Intercontinental Title: Rey Mysterio vs. The Miz

Miz is defending and Mysterio is dressed like Batman. Rey grabs a quick
rollup for two and the champion bails to the floor for a bit. AJ has
promised to deal with Kane for attacking Matthews tomorrow on Raw. Miz
throws Mysterio through the ropes to the floor but Rey rolls through to
avoid pain. The champion sends him ribs first into the barricade to take
over as this isn’t doing much for me so far.

Miz pulls on Rey’s face and puts on a chinlock before hitting something
resembling Abyss’ Shock Treatment (torture rack backbreaker) for two. A
boot to Rey’s head gets two and it’s off to a cravate for a bit. Miz hits
the corner clothesline but spends too much time laughing at the crowd,
allowing Rey to crotch him on the top.

Rey’s seated senton is rolled through into a slingshot sitout powerbomb
for two from Miz. Rey comes back with a tornado DDT for the same result



and a top rope hurricanrana sends Miz into the 619 position. The kick to
the face connects but Rey misses the top rope splash. The Skull Crushing
Finale is countered into a cradle for a hot two count. A second attempt
at the Finale works though to retain Miz’s title.

Rating: C-. This took a long time to get going but it had a few nice
moments at the end. Both of these guys fell so far in just a year as both
guys were fighting for the world title just a year ago. The match wasn’t
bad but it didn’t do much for me. It was one of those matches that came
and went and I won’t think about it again an hour from now.

Teddy Long and Eve, the bosses of Smackdown, leave AJ’s office and seem
to approve of what she’s doing. They leave and Punk goes in to find a
smiling AJ. Punk doesn’t like the idea of being in a triple threat for
the title tonight and thinks it’s happening as revenge for him rejecting
AJ’s proposal. AJ just stares off into space and Punk accuses her of
disrespecting him but she doesn’t move an inch.

We recap Alberto Del Rio vs. Sheamus. These two feuded FOREVER and Del
Rio never did much of anything. He complained about Sheamus not being
high class so Sheamus stole Del Rio’s car. Fake cops beat up Sheamus and
that’s about it. It’s as boring of a feud as it sounds.

Smackdown World Title: Sheamus vs. Alberto Del Rio

Feeling out process to start with both guys tumbling out to the floor.
Back in and Sheamus hits a quick neckbreaker and the rolling senton for
two each. Sheamus puts him on the top rope for a belly to back superplex
but Alberto gets onto Sheamus’ shoulder to escape. The buckle pad is
pulled off in the process. Del Rio can’t hook the armbreaker so he kicks
Sheamus out to the floor instead. Sheamus is sent knee first into the
steps as the crowd is DEAD.

Back in and Del Rio hits a flying shoulder block for two before hooking
the chinlock. A kick to the head gets two on the champion and we hit the
chinlock. That goes nowhere so Del Rio mocks Sheamus’ chest pounding
before the Brogue Kick, only to have Sheamus ax handle him in the head.
Sheamus goes up but a kick to the let puts him down again. A kick to the
arm gets two for Alberto and the armbreaker goes on, FINALLY waking the



fans up.

Sheamus of course is barely phased by it and rolls onto Del Rio to break
the pressure. He picks Alberto up into a kind of powerbomb to break the
hold, earning himself a chant from the crowd. White Noise gets two and
Sheamus avoids a charge in the corner, setting up the forearms in the
ropes. Sheamus pounds down right hands in the corner but gets dropped
face first onto the exposed buckle. The enziguri in the corner is good
for two so Del Rio yells at Ricardo. Rodriguez throws in a shoe but
Sheamus intercepts it to knock Ricardo out cold. The Irish Curse hits for
the pin, ignoring Del Rio’s foot being on the rope. REMATCH!

Rating: D+. The match was decent but it never felt like Sheamus was in
any real danger. The drop onto the exposed buckle and the enziguri got a
near fall, but it didn’t feel like a close near fall; It felt like it was
there because this is where we’re supposed to have a dramatic kick out if
that makes sense. It’s not bad but this feud didn’t need to continue at
all.

We hear about Mike Tyson and Piers Morgan having a Twitter war over the
main event. I’ve got nothing.

We get a clip from the pre show where HHH tells the referee that the
match isn’t ending on a countout or a DQ.

Tag Titles: Prime Time Players vs. Kofi Kingston/R-Truth

I don’t remember Kofi and Truth being champions AT ALL. Truth and Young
get us going as the fans chant Kobe Bryant, referencing the joke that got
AW fires. Young is taken down by an armdrag and a legdrop gets two for
Truth. Truth has to fight out of the corner but gets caught in the face
by a big boot for two. Back up and Truth hits a great side kick to take
Titus’ head off and get himself a breather. Off to Kofi to speed things
up as the crowd still isn’t all that interested.

Kofi chops O’Neil down but a Young distraction lets the challengers take
over. Titus clotheslines Kofi down for two before suplexing Young onto
Kofi’s back for two. A snap powerslam gets the same for Darren and it’s
back to Titus for an abdominal stretch. That goes nowhere so Titus loads



up a spinout Rock Bottom, only to be pulled dowin into a DDT. Hot tag
brings in Truth to clean house and everything breaks down. Titus is sent
to the floor and caught by a Kofi dive, allowing Truth to hit Little
Jimmy on Darren to retain the titles.

Rating: D+. This could have been on any given Raw. The Players are a
decent team but Titus is clearly the star with Young just being there.
Kofi and Truth are just transitional champions before HELL NO would take
the championships a few weeks later. Nothing to see here other than a
filler before we get to the main events.

Video on Summerslam Axxess.

We recap the Raw World Title match. Punk won the title at Survivor Series
but got angry over Rock vs. Cena being announced as the main event of
Wrestlemania 29 a year in advance. Cena cashed in the MITB case at Raw
1000 but Big Show cost Cena the match. AJ made it a three way for the
sake of tormenting Punk (now a heel demanding respect) for turning down
her proposal.

Punk’s complaints about how the title should be the focus and how he
wasn’t getting respect are why his heel turn didn’t go well: those are
logical points and heels aren’t supposed to be logical. WWE failing to
get this is the source of a lot of their problems. Heels are supposed to
be bullies or maniacal in their delusions, not making thought out
rational points.

Raw World Title: John Cena vs. CM Punk vs. Big Show

Show knocks down both smaller guys as Cole talks about Punk not main
eventing a show since December despite holding the title the entire time.
Good point actually. The LOUD chop hits both Cena and Punk’s chests twice
each with Big Show in total control. They finally work together but Show
easily suplexes them both down. Cena is crushed in the corner, knocking
him out to the floor so it’s Punk vs. Show one on one.

Punk wisely takes out the knee and fires off kicks to the chest as the
fans are entirely behind him. The smart moves are canceled out though as
Punk tries a GTS with the obvious result. Cena tries an AA but the powers



of gravity take him down to the mat, crushing Cena’s head against the
mat. Show chops Punk down in the corner and knocks Cena out to the floor.
Punk avoids a splash but tries a springboard cross body like a schnook,
earning that powerslam he gets.

The Final Cut puts Punk down but Cena breaks up the WMD, earning himself
a spear from the giant for two. Show loads up a double Vader Bomb but
only hits Cena, allowing Punk to springboard onto Show for the save.
Everyone heads to the floor with Big Show chokeslamming Punk against the
ropes, sending him back to the floor. Show drops Cena with a side slam
but stares at the crowd instead of covering. Maybe someone was holding up
a Twinkie?

Cena actually hits a belly to back suplex on Show and loads up the
Shuffle, only to have Punk charge in for the save. The champion drops the
Macho Elbow for two on Show but gets launched away. Since covering hasn’t
worked, Punk puts on a modified Koji Clutch but Show easily powers out.
The crowd has DIED for some reason. Cena comes back in and shoulders Show
down, bringing them right back to life.

There’s the STF on Show but the big man stands up to break the hold. Punk
comes in with a springboard clothesline to take Show down again, followed
by three straight knees to the head in the corner. The bulldog is easily
countered (of course) but Cena hits the top rope Fameasser to put the
giant down.

We get a Koji Clutch/STF combo and Show taps, but we have no clear
winner. This brings out AJ (Punk: “DO THE RIGHT THING LIKE SPIKE LEE! LET
THE PEOPLE DECIDE! THEY CAN TWEET ABOUT IT!”) who eventually says restart
the match, allowing Show to hit a double chokeslam for two on each guy.
Cena ducks the WMD and hits the AA, but Punk throws him to the floor and
steals the pin to retain.

Rating: C. The match was ok with the logical story but it was nothing we
hadn’t seen before. The restart was pretty dumb as well as Big Show
shouldn’t have had a chance to win the title after tapping out. Cena vs.
Punk would continue for months which would make for some great matches,
but this wasn’t anything special. Not bad at all though.



Various B level celebrities are here. Maria Menunos in a Bob Backlund
shirt works very well.

Trailer for whatever WWE’s latest movie is at the point. The Day. Ok
then.

We recap the pre-show match to fill in time.

Kevin Rudolf sings the theme song.

We recap the main event. Basically Lesnar tried to hold the company
hostage by renaming Raw to Monday Night Raw Starring Brock Lesnar. HHH
stood up to him and got a broken arm as a result. Lesnar F5’d Vince and
injured him, making HHH come back as The Cerebral Assassin to face
Lesnar. Brock responded by breaking Shawn Michaels’ arm as well. This was
one of those feuds that people weren’t all that thrilled to see but it
could have been worse. More on that later.

Brock Lesnar vs. HHH

Every time I watch a Brock Lesnar match I remember how scary of a human
being he is. We get spotlights for the big match intros in a cool idea.
Remember that HHH told the referee to allow a lot of fighting tonight.
Lesnar powers HHH into the corner to start and goes for a standing kimura
(arm lock that he used to break the arm) with a jumping body scissors.
HHH though is a MAN and powers out of it before clotheslining Brock to
the floor. Back in and Brock pounds away, only to be clotheslined to the
floor again. You know, because Cena can be in a war with Brock at Extreme
Rules but HHH can easily stop him.

Brock comes back in and takes the MMA gloves off before taking HHH down
to the mat with an amateur move. They head outside with HHH shrugging off
Brock’s attacks and pounding away, only to be dropped arm first onto the
announce table. Lesnar eventually drags HHH back in for a hammerlock
slam. Back to the standing kimura with Brock wrapping the arm around the
ropes and ramming it into the corner.

A release German suplex puts HHH down again but he comes back with a neck
snap across the ropes. Brock is taken down by a DDT but he goes right



back to the kimura and another hammerlock slam. They head to the floor
with the arm going into the steps and the rest of HHH going into the
announce table. Brock jumps off the table onto the Game before taking him
back inside. Of all things, Lesnar busts out a small package for a one
count. A hard clothesline puts HHH down but he blocks a suplex into one
of his own to get a breather.

Brock misses a charge into the corner but blocks a Pedigree and throws
HHH out to the floor. HHH sends him into the announce table stomach
first, which is a weak spot due to some real life past illnesses which
ended his UFC career for all intents and purposes. More shots to the
stomach have Brock in trouble and a knee to the ribs puts him down.
Heyman is losing his mind and Brock is in trouble.

The spinebuster puts Brock down and there’s the Pedigree for two. A low
blow puts HHH down and Heyman screams that this was HHH’s idea. The F5 is
good for two and Brock is stunned. I have no idea why, as you know you
can’t get a win off one finisher in WWE. Now the kimura goes on again
with a bodyscissors but a rope break means nothing. Instead HHH pretty
easily punches his way out of it and hits another Pedigree. Thankfully
Brock no sells it and puts on the kimura, breaking the arm again and
drawing the submission.

Rating: C+. The match is ok but it has one major flaw: it’s BORING. You
don’t bring in Brock Lesnar to have him go toe to toe with HHH. You bring
him in to have him destroy small cities and eat villagers. That’s the
issue here. We went from Cena surviving against an insane Brock Lesnar to
HHH having Brock in trouble in a dull match. Lesnar didn’t seem insane
here at all and it made for a much less interesting match. Also, Cena won
with a Hail Mary shot, where as HHH can slug it out with Lesnar? That
just doesn’t hold up at all. Somehow this would be the high point, as
this feud went on another TEN MONTHS.

Naturally HHH gets the big heroic stand up in the ring, but instead of
people giving him a standing ovation they tell him that he tapped out.
HHH stands there until people finally applaud him. He apologizes to the
fans and slowly walks out. I guess this is supposed to be like Austin at
Wrestlemania 13 but it’s just failing. The speculation is that HHH is



leaving for good. If you bought that, raise your hand to show how
gullible you are.

Overall Rating: C-. This is an interesting show as most of the matches
are ok but nothing goes beyond that level. Most of this show would be
classified as ok at best and uninteresting at worst. It’s just kind of
there with nothing memorable other than HHH DEMANDING to give us his
moment at the end. Nothing to see here and not worth checking out.

Ratings Comparison

Antonio Cesaro vs. Santino Marella

Original: D+

Redo: D+

Chris Jericho vs. Dolph Ziggler

Original: B-

Redo: C+

Daniel Bryan vs. Kane

Original: C-

Redo: C+

Rey Mysterio vs. The Miz

Original: C

Redo: C-

Alberto Del Rio vs. Sheamus

Original: D

Redo: D+

R-Truth/Kofi Kingston vs. Prime Time Players



Original: C

Redo: D+

John Cena vs. CM Punk vs. Big Show

Original: C-

Redo: C

Brock Lesnar vs. HHH

Original: B

Redo: C+

Overall Rating

Original: D+

Redo: C-

It’s still boring.

Here’s the original review if you’re interested:

http://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2012/08/19/summerslam-2012-lesnar-is-a-wres
tler-again-just-like-everyone-else/

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and head over to
my Amazon author page with 30 different cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

AND

Remember to check out Wrestlingrumors.net for all of your
wrestling headline needs.
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Summerslam  Count-Up  –
Summerslam 2011 (2016 Redo):
They’re Flying Through It
Summerslam 2011
Date: August 14, 2011
Location: Staples Center, Los Angeles, California
Attendance: 17.404
Commentators: Michael Cole, Jerry Lawler, Booker T

This is a pretty big show with the blowoffs to two amazing feuds. The
headlining act match is CM Punk vs. John Cena in a champion vs. champion
match and the rematch to their masterpiece a month earlier. The match I
was more excited about though was Christian vs. Randy Orton in one of the
most underrated feuds in recent years. Let’s get to it.

The guitarist from Tool plays the national anthem.

The opening video talks about a domino effect, triggered by CM Punk
winning the Raw World Title back in Chicago at Money in the Bank. As a
result, Vince McMahon was stripped of power (for all of a few months) and
John Cena became the other Raw World Champion. Tonight it’s champion vs.
champion and nothing else is worth talking about.

Kofi Kingston/John Morrison/Rey Mysterio vs. Awesome Truth/Alberto Del
Rio

Mysterio had beaten Miz to win the vacant Raw World Champion so Miz
attacked him on Raw to help set this up. This is in during the full on
Cole Love Miz period and the annoyance begins early. Before the match Miz
complains about not being on the show but here’s R-Truth to complain
about various letters. He doesn’t like spiders and Summerslam or Cee Lo
Green performing so S and C are on his bad list. Cue Alberto (Mr. Raw

https://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2024/07/30/summerslam-count-up-summerslam-2011-2016-redo-theyre-flying-through-it/
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Money in the Bank) to cut him off and we’re finally ready to go.

Morrison and Del Rio are both WAY over here but it’s Kofi vs. Miz to get
things going. A double flapjack with Morrison helping out plants Miz and
we get stereo nipups. Morrison gets all fired up to hammer on Truth
because their partnership from a few years ago just means nothing to him.
Everything breaks down for a bit with Morrison being knocked off the top
rope to change control.

Miz grabs the chinlock but gets kicked in the head to knock him silly.
It’s back to Kofi as things speed up and the SOS counters the Skull
Crushing Finale for two. Everything breaks down for a bit and Miz hits a
Diamond Cutter into a 1%er for two. I’m still not wild on that move but
Kofi’s selling made it look better. The heels start taking turns on Kofi
with Del Rio starting in on the arm and mocking Kofi’s clapping taunt.

Miz gets two off a clothesline as Cole sings his praises, even listing
off Miz’s high school accolades. A double stomp allows the hot tag to
Rey, who comes in to a roar. Mysterio starts cleaning house but Del Rio
breaks up a double 619. Morrison dives onto Alberto and Truth takes the
619, followed by a top rope splash for the pin at 9:36.

Rating: B-. Take six guys and give them ten minutes to have a fun opener.
I like a good six man tag and it can accomplish multiple goals in a short
span. For some reason though WWE feels that the only kinds of matches you
can have are singles, regular tags and triple threats so we don’t get
enough of something like this. If nothing else it gave the fans a lot to
cheer about in a short time, meaning they’re ready to go early on. Well
done indeed.

Executive Vice President of Talent Relations Johnny Ace (you get tired
just listing his job title) wants CM Punk to publicly apologize for
embarrassing him on Monday. Punk says he’s sorry and offers a big grin
but he turns around to see Stephanie. The champ insults the men in her
life but she doesn’t seem phased. Stephanie: “But what would I know? I’m
just Vince McMahon’s clueless daughter.” Punk: “Yeah pretty much.”
Stephanie offers a handshake for luck but Punk says no because he knows
where that hand has been. WHY CAN NO ONE BURN STEPHANIE LIKE THIS



TODAY???

We recap Mark Henry vs. Sheamus. This was during Henry’s rampage over
everyone in his path and his Hall of Pain period. No one was left for him
to beat so Sheamus, a heel at the time, came out and simply said “I’ll
fight him.” I still really like that line as it sums up everything and
gives you a reason to like Sheamus in two seconds. Simple, yet effective.

Sheamus vs. Mark Henry

Henry shoves him around to start but Sheamus comes back with knees to the
ribs and forearms to the back. The Irish Curse attempt is easily shrugged
away though and Sheamus is tossed outside. Back in and Henry does the
running crotch attack to the back of Sheamus’ head, followed by a
backbreaker for your run of the mill heel offense.

An over the shoulder backbreaker keeps Sheamus in trouble but Henry
misses a Vader Bomb. That means it’s time for forearms to the chest but a
double shoulder puts both guys down. Sheamus is up first and the Brogue
Kick knocks Henry to the floor. Ever the not that bright good guy though,
Sheamus goes out after him and gets driven though the barricade for the
countout at 9:22.

Rating: C+. I like that finish a lot as they made Sheamus look like a
real threat with the Brogue Kick and then didn’t have him get pinned. The
important thing here though was Henry looking unstoppable as he was on
the way to the World Title soon after this. Smart booking here and
everyone comes out looking like they should.

Christian has an insurance policy for his match against Randy Orton. It’s
going to be a summer blockbuster and he’ll be like Harry Potter. Orton on
the other hand will be like Cowboys and Aliens: an overrated,
overproduced and overhyped flop. Hey now that movie was underrated.

Cee Lo Green does his mini concert for reasons I don’t understand. Bright
Lights, Bigger City is catchy though. Some Divas come out to dance during
Forget You.

Divas Title: Kelly Kelly vs. Beth Phoenix



Kelly is defending in your standard Barbie vs. monster feud and has Eve
Torres in her corner. Beth on the other hand has Natalya. Kelly goes
straight after her to start and fires off some forearms in the corner to
send Beth outside, followed by a middle rope cross body to the floor.
Back in and Beth knocks her out of the corner to take over before we hit
a quick chinlock. An over the shoulder backrbeaker (good move for Beth)
has Kelly in trouble and Beth ties her in the Tree of Woe to make it even
worse. Kelly gets knocked around in the corner but counters the Glam Slam
into a victory roll to retain at 6:33.

Rating: D+. Total squash for the most part here with a fluke ending,
albeit the same fluke ending to almost every Kelly vs. Beth match ever.
Kelly certainly got her push because of her looks but she was getting
much better in the ring near the end of her career with matches like this
one being far more watchable than some of the disasters that the division
hard around this time.

Stephanie leaves John Cena’s locker room. For some reason we have to see
the Cena logo twice for the announcers to catch on.

R-Truth is annoyed about getting ripped off so Jimmy Hart of all people
offers his managerial services. Truth agrees but realizes that Jimmy is
named….uh, Jimmy, and freaks out. Ron Artest and his daughter are shown
watching for a worthless cameo.

Daniel Bryan vs. Wade Barrett

Fallout from Money in the Bank where Bryan won by knocking Barrett off
the ladder. Bryan doesn’t have his Flight of the Valkyries (yes Flight,
which was the name of his WWE theme instead of Ride) theme song yet and
it’s really weird to have it missing. Daniel starts in with the kicks and
works on the arm as Booker talks about Daniel’s diet.

Bryan fights out of a wristlock and dropkicks Barrett down before bending
Barrett’s shoulders around in a variety of painful looking ways. The
running dropkick in the corner and a running kick to the chest, only to
walk into the yet to be named (or at least not named here) Winds of
Change. Barrett fires off his knees in the ropes and kicks Bryan out to
the floor.



Back in and we hit the chinlock before Daniel escapes the Wasteland,
setting up a running knee off the apron. Barrett’s pumphandle slam
doesn’t work and it’s time for the yet to be named YES Kicks. Again,
those chants really add a lot. The guillotine goes on and Barrett gets
taken down into the LeBell Lock, only to reach over to the rope for the
break. Bryan gets crotched on top though and Barrett hits a quick
Wasteland for the pin at 11:47.

Rating: B. I still really like this match as it’s two guys beating on
each other for the better part of twelve minutes until one of them can’t
get up again. Barrett was the bigger star at this point as Bryan really
was just a guy in trunks at this point, albeit one with a huge upside.
Sometimes you just need a good wrestling match without a lot of meaning
behind it and that’s what you got here.

The California National Guard is here.

We recap Christian vs. Randy Orton in a feud that has been going on for
months. Christian lost the title less than a week after winning it and
then wanted one more match. Orton eventually lost the title via DQ at
Money in the Bank, setting up the rematch here with No Holds Barred. This
is one of the best feuds in a long time and would have won Feud of the
Year had it not been for Cena vs. Punk. It was perfectly put together and
one great match after another. The two of them had chemistry together and
that’s the most important thing you can do.

Smackdown World Title: Christian vs. Randy Orton

Christian is defending and this is no holds barred but first the champ
has a big surprise for everyone as he brings out Edge. After an insane
ovation, Edge thanks the fans but reminds them that he can never compete
again due to his neck injuries. He was kind of glad that he left when he
did though because it opened the door for Christian to become champion.

Christian lost the title five days after winning it and then complained
about it for week after week. He just whined until he got his way and
then won the title via disqualification. Edge might have done some
dastardly things in his time but he did it with some style. Somewhere
along the way, Christian became a disgrace to himself. Edge isn’t going



to help him tonight and leaves Christian all alone.

Orton starts hammering away in the corner and backdrops Christian to set
up the circle stomp and a knee drop for two. They head outside but
Christian is smart enough to run away from an RKO through the announcers’
table. Christian grabs the title and runs into the crowd but Orton easily
catches him (hint: it’s the guy in wrestling gear carrying a big gold
belt) and sends it back inside.

The champ sends him shoulder first into the post (completely legal
remember, even though you’ll almost never hear it called a DQ in the
first place) to take over. It’s kendo stick time as we hit the standard
street fight tropes. Christian misses a shot though and has to settle
with an elbow to Orton’s jaw. There’s an interesting story here with
Christian not being able to pull off the cheating but doing just fine
with the wrestling. Orton grabs a rollup for two but gets caught in a
spinebuster for the same.

It’s kendo stick time again but Christian dives into a dropkick to the
ribs to keep up the subtle story. Orton can’t get in a stick shot either
as the no holds barred rule hasn’t played a big role yet. The elevated
DDT is countered into a Killswitch attempt which is countered into
Orton’s backbreaker. He can’t hit the Punt but Christian can’t crotch him
against the post as Orton uses his legs to pull Christian face first into
the post instead.

Now it’s time for the real weapons as Orton pulls out some tables but
Christian gets in a shot from behind and sets one up on the floor. Back
in and Christian goes up top, only to get superplexed down onto an unset
table for a unique spot. It also gets a near fall but that’s not as
important. That table is set up in the corner but Christian has to
counter the RKO by sending him to the floor. Orton sends him knees first
into the steps, only to have Christian send him head first into the
steps.

Next up it’s a monitor off Orton’s head to knock him onto the announcers’
table. Like any cocky heel would do though, Christian tries an RKO but
gets caught in the real thing through the table for a double KO spot.



Back in and Christian gets two off a Killswitch and you can hear the fans
going nuts on the near fall. Well deserved too. With the table still
looming in the table and another one at ringside, Christian opts for two
chairs.

That’s enough for Orton as he takes one away and cracks Christian over
the back, followed by a second one to send the champ off the apron and
through the first table. Orton brings in the steps and some trashcans but
Christian avoids a stomp onto the steps. He can’t avoid a powerslam
through the table or a DDT onto the trashcan as this is getting brutal.
Christian blocks the RKO with a kendo stick shot, only to have Orton hit
another one a few seconds later to win the title back at 23:43.

Rating: A. I love this feud and the matches get better and better every
time. There was a great story here of Christian being able to compete in
the wrestling but being in WAY over his head against Orton, who has that
evil streak in him. This started off as more of a wrestling match with
Christian poking his toe into the violence but then embracing it full on,
only to be destroyed by the more violent Orton. It’s a great story with a
great match to go with it and that’s as good as it gets.

Video on WWE taking over Los Angeles for the week, including an Axxess.

We recap John Cena vs. CM Punk in a narrated video. Punk won the Raw
World Title from Cena last month in a masterpiece, only to leave the
company with the title immediately after. Cena won the title a few weeks
later but Punk came out that night (good thing he just happened to be
there), setting up a champion vs. champion match to see who really is the
best man. Ignore the fact that they already established that fact at
Money in the Bank when Punk beat him in the first place. Due to Punk
leaving under Vince’s watch, the Board of Directors replaced Vince as
boss with HHH, who Punk hates in general.

Raw World Title: John Cena vs. CM Punk

Punk is defending and HHH is guest referee. As expected, Punk is now a
mega face and gets a big old pop, much to HHH’s annoyance. Cena on the
other hand is booed out of the building as you kind of have to expect as
well. Feeling out process to start with Punk grabbing a headlock for that



horribly blatant spot calling. Punk was on a roll at this point but he
was as bad as Shawn Michaels at hiding that stuff.

The dueling chants start up and sound even louder than usual, as they
should at a major show. Now it’s Cena working a headlock into an armbar
before Punk hits a leg lariat for two. Cena takes him down into a
chinlock as this is firmly in first gear over five minutes in. The fans
tell Cena that he can’t wrestle. True but at least he still is a wrestler
and not someone who has been waiting two years for a UFC fight.

Punk finally escapes and puts Cena down for a breather, earning a loud CM
PUNK chant. Off to a body vice as this match seems to be collapsing under
the weight of the expectations from the previous match. Back up and Punk
snaps his throat across the top rope to block a superplex attempt,
followed by dropkicking Cena out to the floor. That goes nowhere so Punk
grabs a seated abdominal stretch, only to have Cena power up into a
spinning slam for a breather. Fans: “FRUITY PEBBLES!”

The finishing sequence is countered by Punk’s headlock takeover but he
gets caught in the ProtoBomb. Punk comes right back with an enziguri and
a Koji Clutch (I love that move) which is countered into an STF which is
countered into the Anaconda Vice (Not a key lock Booker. Learn your
details.). That actually gets some near falls until Cena reverses into a
crossface to continue this pretty awesome sequence. Punk gets to the
ropes and sends Cena outside for a suicide dive to put both guys down
again.

HHH, who has been a total non-factor for the first fifteen minutes, gets
to nine but can’t bring himself to finish the countout. Instead he throws
both of them back inside and it’s time for the big strike off. Cena takes
over with a dropkick and the Shuffle but the AA is countered into a
sunset flip and kick to the head for two each. Cena’s sitout powerslam
gets the same, as does Punk’s middle rope bulldog.

A very weary Punk’s springboard clothesline is countered into the STF but
they haven’t traded enough finishers yet. Speaking of finishers, Cena
gets two off the AA. The GTS gets the same result with Punk staring up at
HHH in shock. Punk comes up holding his knee though but drops the top



rope elbow for two anyway. Cena pounds Punk down but eats a running knee
to the face, setting up the GTS for the pin at 24:08, despite Cena’s foot
clearly being on the rope.

Rating: B+. This match would be remembered so much more fondly if it
wasn’t for the fact that they had such a masterpiece just a month
earlier. They had to try and follow that up and it just couldn’t be done.
The screwy ending didn’t help things, just like having HHH out there for
the sake of waiting on a screwy finish that doesn’t seem to mean much
since this is a night when instant replay doesn’t exist.

HHH applauds Punk post match and raises his hand before leaving. Punk
poses….but here’s Kevin Nash through the crowd to lay Punk out. That
means Alberto time and here we go.

Raw World Title: CM Punk vs. Alberto Del Rio

Punk is defending and loses the title to an enziguri in eleven seconds.

A quick celebration ends the show.

Overall Rating: A. This show is nothing short of excellent with only the
Divas Title match being short of good (and seeing Kelly Kelly in shorts
is never a bad thing). Orton vs. Christian is great stuff with a great
story, the main event is awesome, Barrett vs. Bryan is a hidden gem, the
crowd is white hot all night and the rest is all worth watching…..until
you get to the ending.

That’s where the show falls apart as not only did the ending only make
limited sense here but it would turn into one of the biggest messes
anyone had seen in a few short weeks. Somehow Punk wouldn’t get his
rematch next month because he was busy jobbing to HHH in the main event
of Night of Champions.

Oh and Nash? Yeah he sent himself a text message telling him to come out
there right then because he wanted one more crowd reaction. That’s how
they followed up on the potentially hottest angle in years: Kevin Nash
sent himself a text message and HHH pinned CM Punk, setting up HHH vs.
Nash, who never fought Punk in this whole thing. Such is life in WWE, or



out of WWE actually and you can’t blame Punk after all that.

Ratings Comparison

Kofi Kingston/John Morrison/Rey Mysterio vs. Awesome Truth/Alberto Del
Rio

Original: B-

2013 Redo: B-

2016 Redo: B-

Mark Henry vs. Sheamus

Original: C

2013 Redo: C+

2016 Redo: C+

Beth Phoenix vs. Kelly Kelly

Original: C+

2013 Redo: D+

2016 Redo: D+

Wade Barrett vs. Daniel Bryan

Original: B

2013 Redo: B+

2016 Redo: B

Christian vs. Randy Orton

Original: B+

2013 Redo: A-

2016 Redo: A



CM Punk vs. John Cena

Original: A+

2013 Redo: B+

2016 Redo: B+

Alberto Del Rio vs. CM Punk

Original: N/A

2013 Redo: N/A

2016 Redo: N/A

Overall Rating

Original: A+

2013 Redo: A

2016 Redo: A

I think we can call this my definitive thoughts on the show as the
ratings were almost identical in the last two reviews. Definitely check
this one out.

Here’s the original review if you’re interested:

http://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2011/08/14/summerslam-2011-that-was-i-need-
a-cigarette/

And the 2013 redo:

http://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2013/08/16/summerslam-count-up-2011-a-screw
y-ending-isnt-a-bad-thing/

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and head over to
my Amazon author page with 30 different cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

http://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2011/08/14/summerslam-2011-that-was-i-need-a-cigarette/
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AND

Remember to check out Wrestlingrumors.net for all of your
wrestling headline needs.

Summerslam  Count-Up  –
Summerslam 2009 (2013 Redo):
Someone Has To Go
Summerslam 2009
Date: August 23, 2009
Location: Staples Center, Los Angeles, California
Attendance: 17,129
Commentators: Jim Ross, Jerry Lawler, Michael Cole, Todd Grisham, Matt
Striker, Josh Matthews

Not a lot has changed in the last year other than some names have risen
up the card. Jeff Hardy is the Smackdown Champion and is defending
tonight against the on fire CM Punk who is now a heel, bragging about how
great he is due to being straightedge. We also have Orton vs. Cena #875
although only their second match here at Summerslam. It’s a decent
looking card on paper so let’s get to it.

The opening video is set up like a movie theater, but DX takes it over by
making shadow puppets on the screen. Shawn wins by putting up Abraham
Lincoln. They finally break the projector but Shawn says he can fix it.
He turns it into a DX highlight video but breaks the camera one more
time.

Intercontinental Title: Rey Mysterio vs. Dolph Ziggler

Rey is defending after a long but awesome feud with Jericho. Ziggler
pounds him down into the corner before getting two off a powerslam. Dolph

http://wrestlingrumors.net/
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throws him over his shoulders to the top but Rey bounces off with a
moonsault press for two. Out to the floor and a cameraman is taken out
via I think a hurricanrana. Back in and Ziggler catches (kind of) a rana
off the top in a buckle bomb for two to take over.

We hit the chinlock before Dolph gets two off a side slam. The jumping
elbow gets two and it’s back to the chinlock. Back up and Rey drop
toeholds him into the corner before, only to have his head taken off by a
clothesline for another near fall. A fireman’s carry gutbuster gets two
and it’s back to the chinlock. Rey fights up again and hits a hard kick
to the head for a near fall of his own. Dolph comes back with a dropkick
to take down a flying Mysterio for two more as these covers are getting
very hot.

Back up and Rey tries to roll up Ziggler’s body into a sunset flip but
Ziggler falls onto him for two. A wicked clothesline gets two more for
the challenger but Rey kicks him into 619 position, only to have Ziggler
drop to the floor. Back in and the Fameasser gets two for Dolph but Rey
gets the same off a sunset flip.

Rey hits a kind of tornado DDT for two more and an armdrag sets up the
619 but Ziggler avoids the springboard splash. Ziggler gets a quick near
fall off the miss and the fans are split on who to cheer for. A kick to
Rey’s head sends him to the apron so Ziggler loads up a top rope
gutbuster, only to have Rey counter into a hurricanrana in mid air to
retain the title.

Rating: B+. Excellent opener here with Ziggler being able to go move for
move with one of the best high fliers of all time. It was clear that
Dolph was going to be a big deal and this was a great example of why. Rey
was on fire at this point but he would be derailed by a Wellness
violation a few weeks later, forcing him to drop the title to John
Morrison.

Jack Swagger and MVP are in the back. Swagger says his match with MVP
tonight is a culture clash between the All American American and an ex-
con. MVP is nothing but a stepping stone but MVP says he made some bad
decisions. Tonight he’s teaching Swagger a lesson and the teacher is an



MVP.

Jack Swagger vs. MVP

MVP jumps over Swagger in the corner and hits a quick clothesline for two
to start. Swagger rolls to the floor to avoid the Ballin Elbow, only to
be caught by a suicide dive. Back in and Swagger gets in some shots to
the ribs to take over followed by a forearm to the back. MVP counters
another shot with an elbow to the face, only to get caught in an
abdominal stretch.

A hard clothesline puts MVP down for two and it’s off to a camel clutch.
MVP stands up and breaks the hold with an electric chair for two. This is
really basic stuff and the fans aren’t all that thrilled. Back up and MVP
pops him in the jaw with a right hand, setting up the Ballin Elbow for
two. A big boot in the corner sets up the Playmaker for the pin on
Swagger.

Rating: D. The match wasn’t even that bad but it was very dull. Neither
guy did anything special out there and it was about six minutes of
boring, yet acceptable, wrestling. Swagger would go on to a world title
the following year for reasons no one can quite fathom while MVP would do
nothing of note for the rest of his WWE run.

Luke Perry is here.

Video on celebrities guest hosting Raw. Did we really have to relive this
stupid idea?

Nancy O’Dell from Access Hollywood is here to talk about her ALS charity.
No one cares. At all. She interviews Freddy Prinze Jr., one of the recent
guest hosts. O’Dell sounds like any other celebrity who has never watched
a wrestling show before.

Tag Titles: Chris Jericho/Big Show vs. Cryme Tyme

Jericho and Show (I can’t stand those combined names) are defending and
the belts are unified at this point, meaning the champions have two belts
apiece. Jericho says he and Show are the real celebrities here tonight
and that’s about it. JTG (how is he still employed in 2013? Seriously, I



want an answer to that) starts against Jericho and a nice flip
neckbreaker gets two on Chris. A quick Walls attempt is countered and JTG
hits a middle rope leg lariat for two.

Todd Grisham: “They bring the right kind of flava eh JR?” JR: “Flava?
Like barbecue or cheddar?” Off to Big Show who knocks JTG into the corner
and puts on a hard headlock. JTG gets up a pair of boots in the corner
before bringing in the much bigger Shad Gaspard. Jericho charges in but
gets caught in a gorilla press. The distraction is enough to let Show run
Shad over to take control again. A hard chop in the corner puts Shad down
and it’s back to the Canadian.

Shad gets in a jawbreaker but Jericho is smart enough to knock JTG to the
floor before there’s a hot tag. Show puts on a full nelson but throws
Gaspard down to bring Jericho back in. We hit the chinlock before Shad
fights up and hits a powerslam to put both guys down. The hot tag brings
in JTG but the fans don’t care at all. Everything breaks down and a
clothesline sends Shad and Show to the floor. JTG is put in the Walls but
makes the rope, only to be knocked out by Big Show to retain the titles.

Rating: C-. The match was ok but I don’t think anyone believed the titles
were in jeopardy. Cryme Tyme was a fun team (on occasion) but most of the
time they were jobbers to the stars. Jericho and Big Show at least gave
the tag titles some fresh life for a few months so I can’t complain about
them all that much. The match was standard stuff though.

Punk has a screenplay called the Jeff Hardy Story. In the movie, Jeff
survives and beats Punk tonight in the TLC match. That’s as phony as
everyone here in LA, where the only real person is Punk himself. Punk
goes on a rant against America’s obsession with cool pop culture and says
no one makes movies about him because he doesn’t support the Hollywood
lifestyle. Punk is FEELING IT here.

Kane vs. Great Khali

Here’s a Wrestlemania rematch that no one was asking for. Kane is the
heel here and has attacked Khali’s brother a few times before this. Khali
shoves him into the corner to start and throws Kane out to the floor.
Back in and Khali clotheslines him down but misses a legdrop, allowing



Kane to hit a low dropkick for two. Both guys break up chokeslams and
Khali takes over again.

He pounds Kane on the mat for two and hits a hard chop in the corner.
Khali charges (and I use that word loosely) into a boot in the corner,
allowing Kane to hit the top rope clothesline for two. We hit the
chinlock before Khali makes a slow motion comeback and chops Kane down
for two. Kane pulls Runjin Singh (Khali’s brother) in and the distraction
lets Kane dropkick Khali’s knee. A bad looking DDT is enough for Kane to
get the pin.

Rating: D-. Erg why do they keep doing these battles of the giants when
they know they’re going to suck? Khali was getting so slow at this point
and it was easy to see where the insults about his abilities were coming
from. Kane would float around for most of the next year until he saved
Undertaker and won the world title as a result.

Slash, Robert Patrick and Maria Menunos are here.

We recap DX vs. Legacy. Rhodes and DiBiase had been destroying HHH for
months so he made a call to Shawn. HHH then had to get Shawn out of his
job as a short order cook (don’t ask) and tonight is the big reunion
match against Legacy.

Legacy vs. D-Generation X

DX comes in on a tank, trailing behind a bunch of soldiers on an Army
jeep. Ok points for an AWESOME entrance. HHH starts with DiBiase as Ted
fires off right hands in the corner. They have even less effect than you
would expect so HHH suplexes him down and drops a knee for two. Off to
Cody who walks into the high knee to the face from the Game and slaps
Shawn as a result. Shawn gets the tag to a big pop but gets slapped again
after running the ropes a bit.

Fed up, Shawn tackles Cody down but gets pounded in the face a few more
times. Shawn comes back with a Thesz Press and right hands to another big
reaction. The Band is tuned up but Cody bails to the floor and comes back
in to a headlock. A belly to back suplex puts Shawn down and it’s off to
DiBiase to keep up the punching motif. Ted slams him down to stay on



Shawn’s back but Michaels gets a quick neckbreaker for a breather.

The hot tag brings in HHH to clean part of the house but Cody breaks up a
Pedigree attempt. Everything breaks down and HHH backdrops Michaels over
the top and onto Cody. Ted gets in a cheap shot on HHH to take over,
meaning we’re in for a long one here. Legacy takes over o the Game in the
corner and the double teaming begins. DiBiase hooks a long chinlock, but
HHH keeps fighting to get to Shawn. See how easily that can be done?
Instead of just laying on the mat until it was time for the comeback, HHH
is constantly moving and trying to keep the fans alive. That’s such a
lost art and it’s rather sad.

Anyway HHH suplexes out of the hold but Cody comes in with a DDT to stop
the tag to Michaels. Off to a front facelock and of course this time HHH
lays on the mat after I praised him for one of the few times after the
year 2000. HHH powers out of the hold but DiBiase breaks up another hot
tag. You know HHH isn’t going to stand for that for very long so he
launches Ted over the top and out to the floor and finally makes the tag
to Shawn.

House is really cleaned now with Shawn picking Rhodes apart. The atomic
drop sets up the flying forearm but DiBiase breaks up the nipup attempt.
Everything breaks down and HHH sends DiBiase into the stands as Cody goes
up, only to miss a top rope elbow. Shawn loads up his own elbow but gets
crotched down onto the buckle. He can still block a superplex though and
now the elbow launches, only to hit Cody’s knee. Shouldn’t that hurt the
leg a lot more than Shawn?

There’s no DiBiase to tag so Shawn gets up and puts on a Figure Four,
only to have DiBiase make the save. HHH can’t hit a Pedigree as Cody
takes him down and actually hits Cross Rhodes on Shawn for two. Now a
Pedigree connects on Cody but DiBiase hits Dream Street (cobra clutch
slam) on Shaw. HHH and Ted fight on the floor as both guys are down in
the ring. Both guys get up at the same time and it’s Sweet Chin Music to
knock Cody senseless for the collapsing pin from Shawn.

Rating: B+. Another excellent match here with all four guys working the
tag team formula to perfection. Shawn continues to be able to time a



comeback like no one ever could and HHH was clicking tonight. Legacy
looked great and would actually beat DX in the next month’s match. I was
surprised by how well the rookies looked here and DX actually had to
sweat a bit here. I wouldn’t say they were in jeopardy but it wasn’t an
easy win by any stretch.

ECW Title: Christian vs. William Regal

Christian is defending. Remember Matt Hardy vs. Mark Henry going 32
seconds last week? This is a quarter of that as Christian grabs the
Killswitch as Regal is taking his robe off for the pin to retain.

Post match Regal’s heavies Vladimir Kozlov and Ezekiel Jackson lay out
Christian so Regal can put on the Regal Stretch.

Video on the Summerslam festivities in Los Angeles.

We recap Orton vs. Cena. Orton has dominated the year and Cena is the
latest guy to try to take the title. Not much here but do these two
really need a backstory?

Raw World Title: John Cena vs. Randy Orton

Orton is defending. Cena takes him down with a front facelock but Orton
counters into a hammerlock. Randy takes him into the corner and kicks at
the ribs a bit, cuing a Cena comeback with rights and lefts. Orton comes
back with an elbow to the face and his VERY slow stomping. This is the
main criticism of Orton around this time: he wrestled in slow motion and
it makes for very dull matches. The big knee drop to the chest gets two.

Cena comes back with some right hands but walks into the backbreaker for
two. We hit the chinlock and the dueling chants begin. Cena finally
powers up and initiates his finishing sequence. The Shuffle connects but
Orton escapes the FU into the powerslam (NOT A SCOOP SLAM COLE, YOU
STUPID STUPID MAN!) for two. Orton misses a knee drop but Cena’s shoulder
block only hits air, sending him out to the floor. The Elevated DDT is
good for two as Orton keeps things slow.

Cena gets in another shot and pops up top for the Fameasser, good for
two. Orton grabs the ropes to block the FU and a double clothesline puts



them both down. They slug it out with Cena taking over and speeding
things up, but Orton shoves the referee for the LAME DQ. To be fair
though it was the first fast paced thing he did all match.

Lillian, Rhodes Scholar that she is, calls Cena the new champion before
saying Vince gave her word that the match restarts and if Orton gets DQ’d
again he loses the title. This would be an entirely pointless bit that
stopped the match cold. Back in and Orton takes over before whipping Cena
into the steps. Orton slams him down and goes to get the title and walk
out. We get the same announcement and the match continues again.

Back in and the STF, RKO and FU are all countered and Orton grabs a
rollup with his feet on the ropes for the pin. As you might expect, we’re
STILL not done as a second referee comes out and tells the first what
happened. So on the third restart Cena puts on the STF but a “fan” runs
in for a distraction, stopping things cold again. Cena walks around with
his hands on his hips but Orton comes in and hits an RKO to retain the
title. For real this time.

Rating: D. On top of the INSANE overbooking, the match was really boring
with Orton being his usual slow self. These two would feud forever and
trade the title back and forth. The matches would get better but people
were sick of seeing them fight at the end. This match was a great example
of how overthinking can screw up a match. Brett DiBiase was the fan but
that was never acknowledged on TV and I don’t think it was ever addressed
again.

We recap the main event. This is a pure culture clash with Jeff Hardy
being the free spirit and Punk being the serious straightedge guy who
lives a very strict life. Punk cashed in MITB against Hardy at Extreme
Rules but Jeff won the title back two months later. This gets the music
video treatment with a song featuring lyrics of “I don’t want to be like
you.” Nice touch.

Smackdown World Title: Jeff Hardy vs. CM Punk

TLC match here. They fight over a lockup to start until Punk takes him
into the corner for some knees to the chest. He stomps Hardy down and
throws him to the floor before grabbing the first chair. A shot to the



ribs and back allows Punk to go up but Hardy makes a quick save. Hardy
stomps him down in the corner and hits the slingshot dropkick before
going up. This time it’s Punk making the save but Hardy sends him into
the ladder to put both guys down.

Back up and Hardy loads up Poetry in Motion but Punk drops him onto the
open chair to take over. A series of ladder shots to the back have Hardy
in big trouble. Punk sends him to the floor and hits a suicide dive but
misses a chair shot. Hardy sends him into the post and gets in a chair
shot to the elbow to take over. This is a slower paced match so far which
is usually the best way to go about TLC matches. Now Poetry In Motion
hits against the barricade and Punk is in trouble.

Hardy puts him on a table but Punk moves before Hardy can splash him
through it, sending Hardy down in a big crash. We get another ladder in
the ring as JR calls this a carcinogenic match. Punk goes up but Jeff
literally jumps over him to go after it himself, only to get caught in an
electric chair, only to counter that into a sunset bomb to put both guys
down. The champion goes up first but Punk shoves him onto the corner in a
SCARY landing with Jeff’s leg hitting the rope.

Punk says on him with a superplex onto the ladder in another cringe
inducing landing. Somehow Jeff snaps off a quick Twist of Fate but the
Swanton hits knees. Punk hits the running knee in the corner but the
bulldog is countered by Hardy throwing Punk over the top and through a
table. Jeff starts to climb but Punk is back up to dropkick Hardy off the
ladder. They head outside with Punk’s knees being sent into the steps,
allowing Hardy to go NUTS on Punk with a chair.

Hardy loads up a table next to the ring and this Punk in the head with
part of the announce table and a monitor. A chair shot puts Punk down
again as Hardy is in full control. Jeff sets up the big ladder and hits
an INSANE Swanton Bomb through Punk through the announce table. That
looked NUTS but the crash was great. Both guys are checked on as the
stretcher is brought out. Hardy is taken out but Punk is crawling towards
the ladder. Jeff gets off the stretcher and goes after Punk, only to be
kicked off the ladder in another big crash, giving Punk the title.



Rating: A-. This was an excellent war with a great story being told: Punk
played it safe while Hardy lived for the moment and lost the title as a
result. The Swanton spot looked amazing and it was the last straw for
Hardy as he just couldn’t keep getting up from all these crashes. Awesome
match here and a great bit of storytelling.

Punk stands over Hardy with the title in the air and the lights go off. A
gong strikes and the lights come up with Undertaker in Hardy’s place. He
hits a huge chokeslam on Punk and poses on the stage to end the show.

Overall Rating: B. There’s some bad stuff on here but the good stuff far
outweighs it. Its biggest problem is the Orton vs. Cena match which was
slow and dull leading up to the STUPID ending. The other big matches
delivered though and the opener is excellent. The show is worth watching,
but pop in the Cena vs. Orton match from Breaking Point instead. Good
show here that could have been a classic with a better Raw Title match.

Ratings Comparison

Dolph Ziggler vs. Rey Mysterio

Original: A-

Redo: B+

Jack Swagger vs. MVP

Original: C

Redo: D

Chris Jericho/Big Show vs. Cryme Tyme

Original: D+

Redo: C-

Kane vs. Great Khali

Original: D+

Redo: D-



D-Generation X vs. Legacy

Original: A

Redo: B+

William Regal vs. Christian

Original: N/A

Redo: N/A

John Cena vs. Randy Orton

Original: B-

Redo: D

CM Punk vs. Jeff Hardy

Original: A

Redo: A-

Overall Rating

Original: A-

Redo: B

The Cena vs. Orton match carries or sinks this show depending on how you
look at it.

Here’s the original review if you’re interested:

http://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2011/08/12/history-of-summerslam-count-up-2
009-punk-in-another-main-event-3/

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and head over to
my Amazon author page with 30 different cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

http://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2011/08/12/history-of-summerslam-count-up-2009-punk-in-another-main-event-3/
http://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2011/08/12/history-of-summerslam-count-up-2009-punk-in-another-main-event-3/
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AND

Remember to check out Wrestlingrumors.net for all of your
wrestling headline needs.

Summerslam  Count-Up  –
Summerslam 2010 (2013 Redo):
There Goes Nexus
Summerslam 2010
Date: August 15, 2010
Location: Staples Center, Los Angeles, California
Attendance: 14,178
Commentators: Matt Striker, Michael Cole, Jerry Lawler

Tonight’s show focuses on one idea: the Nexus Invasion. Back in February
of 2010 ECW was replaced by a new competition show called NXT. Eight
rookies tried to become the next WWE Superstar with Wade Barrett winning
the competition. One night in June, these eight men invaded Raw and took
over the arena to end the show. Over the next three months, these men,
now called Nexus, terrorized the company and John Cena in particular.
Tonight it’s Team WWE vs. Nexus in a Survivor Series elimination tag
match. We also have Kane vs. Mysterio and Orton vs. Sheamus in the title
matches. Let’s get to it.

The opening video is about how change can affect so many things, such as
Nexus destroying everything in sight.

Intercontinental Title: Kofi Kingston vs. Dolph Ziggler

Dolph is defending and has Vickie with him. These two have fought a
ridiculous number of times, even trumping Edge vs. Cena. Ziggler took the
title nine days ago with Vickie’s assistance. Vickie’s EXCUSE ME is
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finally cut off by Kofi’s music. Kingston quickly takes him down and
stomps away before clotheslining Dolph to the outside. A suicide dive
totally misses though and Ziggler gets a breather.

Back in and the champion pounds away before getting two off a
neckbreaker. We hit an early chinlock but Kofi is out of it in a few
seconds. Instead Dolph sends him face first into the buckle for two
before hitting a Hennig neck snap for two. Off to a reverse chinlock for
a few moments until the jumping elbow drop gets two for Dolph.

We hit chinlock #4 but Kofi gets bored and goes off on the champion
before hitting the Boom Drop. The middle rope cross body is rolled
through, getting a two for Dolph as things speed up. A Fameasser puts
Kofi down for two more but he pops up and clotheslines Dolph back down.
The champion avoids Trouble in Paradise and hooks his sleeper but the
Nexus runs in for the DQ.

Rating: D+. These two are capable of having far better matches if they
don’t have to kill time until the run-in ending. Far too much of the
match was spent in the chinlockery and it’s a rare bad opening match for
Summerslam. Kofi continues his career path as Ziggler is about to start
his climb to almost the top of the company.

Ziggler bails and Nexus destroys Kingston. Barrett talks about how Team
WWE only has six men but the seventh doesn’t matter because Nexus is
going to destroy them. This felt like the opening of Raw.

Jericho begs Mr. MITB and the US Champion the Miz to be on Team WWE. Edge
is on the Miz’s other side eating a Slim Jim because Edge is awesome.
Jericho says Miz doing this in LA could be bigger than Titanic or Avatar
Miz doesn’t seem intersted.

Divas Title: Alicia Fox vs. Melina

Alicia is champion and the flavor of the month of the division. Melina
has on a headdress that makes her look like a peacock. She looks….stupid.
Melina takes forever taking off her furry boots before we’re finally
ready to go. After they stare at each other for a good while Melina
shoves her into the corner and then they stare at each other some more.



The champion takes it to the mat with a headlock before Melina comes up
with forearms. Off to a kind of Indian Deathlock with a curb stomp to Fox
followed by a pair of knees to Fox’s ribs.

Some more forearms have Fox in trouble but Melina lands on her bad knee
which cost her eight months off. The knee is good enough for Melina to
superkick Fox, only to be sent shoulder first into the post. Back in and
Fox goes after the arm because she’s not that bright. Melina realizes how
stupid this is and makes her comeback with a kick to the ribs. A LOUD
scream sets up a kick to the back and kind of a Diamond Cutter faceplant
for the pin and the title.

Rating: D-. Both girls looked great but my dear merciful goodness Fox was
embarrassing out there. When Jerry Lawler is making fun of you for having
a lack of psychology, it’s a bad sign for your match. The Divas division
hit a black hole after Trish and Lita left and this was a great example
of how bad it was getting.

Post match Josh Matthews goes in to talk to Melina but here’s Laycool to
interrupt. They’re the co-women’s champions here after literally tearing
the belt in two. They try to take a picture with Melina but she kicks
them both in the ribs. Layla trips Melina up though, allowing Michelle to
clearly not make contact on a big boot. Fox tries to join in but gets
beaten down as well. The titles would be unified next month.

Trace Adkins, Marlon Wayans and Michael Clarke Duncan are here.

We recap Big Show vs. Straight Edge Society. Mysterio had won a match
against Punk, forcing him to shave his head. Punk wore a mask to hide it
but Big Show ripped it off to humiliate him. Punk’s Society (Luke
Gallows, Joey Mercury and Serena) got together and broke Big Show’s hand
in a segment much funnier than it should have been due to Big Show’s face
while being choked out.

Big Show vs. Straight Edge Society

Three on one handicap match. Punk has already grown his hair to a bit
shorter than it is in 2013. We continue the awesome that is CM Punk as he
wears a shirt saying “I Broke Big Show’s Hand”, which is a reference to



Greg Valentine’s “I Broke Wahoo’s Leg” shirt from about thirty years ago.
Show takes off his cast to reveal that the hand is fully healed and to
freak Punk out a bit.

Mercury charges right into a chop and Gallows gets the same. The Society
has to tag in and out here so Punk calls a conference on the apron.
Gallows and Mercury jump Big Show and apparently tagging isn’t required
here. Show easily throws away the lackeys and palms Mercury by the head,
throwing him over the top and onto Gallows. Punk is the only one left now
and a few shots to the back easily put him down. Show misses a chop and
hits the steps, giving the Society an opening to go after the hand.

The Society pounds away with really basic stuff as we’re just waiting on
the comeback. Punk charges into a back elbow and Show cleans house for a
bit until Punk hits a high kick to slow him down. Some running knees in
the corner stagger the giant before a double DDT from Punk and Mercury
gets two. Punk goes nuts on the hand but Show picks him up on his
shoulders. After dropping Punk over the top, the lackeys are destroyed
again and Show chokeslams Mercury onto Gallows for a double pin.

Rating: D. Another dull match here as Big Show never once felt like he
was in any kind of danger at all. That was the problem with this whole
feud: Show treated Punk like an annoyance rather than an opponent. This
would lead up to the destruction of Punk in a one on one match next month
because Big Show needed that push right?

Kane is standing by Undertaker’s casket and talks about getting revenge
on Rey Mysterio for attacking Undertaker. Raw World Champion Sheamus
comes in and proposes an alliance but Kane wants no part of it. Kane says
Sheamus has guts and they’ll be on the floor if he interrupts Kane again.
Sheamus is still a heel here and is actually pretty awesome.

Speaking of awesome, here’s Miz to answer Jericho and Edge’s offer from
earlier. Miz doesn’t care if the fans want him on the team or not because
he’s the missing link in the WWE chain. Earlier today Cena admitted he
was wrong about Miz and brags about Bret Hart begging him to be on the
team on Raw.

Jericho gave Miz a Fozzy CD but Miz threw it away. Miz’s former partner



John Morrison admitted Miz was the HBK of the team, Edge gave him Slim
Jims and Truth wrote him a rap. Miz is the future and brags about how
much bigger he is than everything else. He actually agrees to be on the
team tonight but the fans aren’t allowed to do his catchphrase with him.
Cole loses his mind over Miz’s announcement.

We recap Orton vs. Sheamus. There isn’t much to say here as Orton won a
three way over Edge and Jericho on Raw to earn the shot. Sheamus won the
title at Fatal Fourway with the unintentional assistance of Nexus.
Sheamus has been hurting a lot of people lately and he claims Orton is
the next victim.

Raw World Title: Sheamus vs. Randy Orton

Orton is challenging if that somehow wasn’t clear. This is during Orton’s
bare arms phase which was always a strange look. Cole lets us know that
if anyone interferes on Sheamus’ behalf, they’re suspended. If Orton
loses, he gets no rematch. Sheamus shoves him into the corner and shouts
in his face. It works so well that he does it again, earning him right
hands to the face. Orton stomps Sheamus down into the corner and hits a
hard clothesline to put him down again.

Orton drops him with another clothesline and a third to send the champion
to the floor. The fourth straight clothesline sends Sheamus into the
crowd but Orton has to go back inside before the ten count. Back in and
Orton hits the circle stomp for two and a catapult into the bottom rope
sends Sheamus outside again. The champion FINALLY gets a breather by
sending Orton shoulder first into the steps. They’re doing the methodical
build here which implies they have a lot of time.

Sheamus takes over with the power brawling via a knee to the ribs and a
reverse chinlock. Back up and Orton counters a suplex but the Elevated
DDT is countered into a backdrop to the floor. Sheamus rams Orton’s back
into the barricade and the look on Orton’s face is great. Back in and a
hard ax handle to the head gets two. This is surprisingly good stuff so
far which leaves me with little to talk about.

Sheamus grabs something resembling a cross face chicken wing as is the
case with most guys who come out of FCW. That’s one of the problems with



one training area: you get a lot of the same spots from guys. Orton comes
back with kicks to the ribs but another ax handle to the face takes him
down. Back to the chicken wing and Sheamus channels his inner Jericho,
telling the referee to ask him. Back up and Orton suplexes Sheamus down
but can’t follow up.

They slug it out with Orton taking over. The fans are WAY into Randy
here. A bad powerslam puts Sheamus down which Cole calls “A malignant
growth of momentum.” Lay off the JR metaphors dude. A superplex gets two
for Randy but he walks into the Irish Curse (note that at this point, the
High Cross (Razor’s Edge) was called the Irish Curse. I’m using the more
well known move: the Rock Bottom backbreaker) for two.

The Brogue Kick misses and Sheamus falls to the floor, only to be caught
in the Elevated DDT as he comes back inside. The RKO is shoved off for
two but Orton escapes the Irish Curse. Brogue Kick is only good for two
which is a very rare sight to see. What isn’t a rare sight tonight is a
bad finish, much like here as Sheamus gets himself disqualified for a
chair shot.

Rating: B-. Bad finish to a good match here. Sheamus is getting better
and better which makes you wonder why they book him so badly in present
times. The guy is clearly talented but he hasn’t had to really work hard
to beat a guy in months. This was a good match though and they clearly
have chemistry together.

Post match Orton snaps and kicks Sheamus low before RKOing him onto the
announce table. The fans want Miz but get a trailer for John Cena’s new
movie instead.

We recap Kane vs. Mysterio. Kane won MITB and cashed in the same night to
win the Smackdown Title over Rey. This was at the same time that someone
had attacked Undertaker and left him in a “vegetative state” because we
can’t say coma in WWE. Kane swore to find who did it but Mysterio accused
Kane of doing it himself. Tonight is the rematch and somehow a way for
Kane to prove his innocence.

Smackdown World Title: Kane vs. Rey Mysterio



Kane brings out a casket and I think you know where this is going. Kane
hits a quick slam to start but Rey avoids an elbow drop. Rey tries to
fire off some offense but Kane easily throws him around. The 619 is
easily countered and Rey is sent to the floor. He slides back in and hits
a quick baseball slide to get an advantage. Back in and Kane punches him
off the top rope before ramming Rey back first into the post over and
over.

Kane drops him ribs first over the top rope and slaps on a bearhug to
keep things slow. Rey forearms out and dropkicks Kane in the chest, only
to have Kane clothesline him down on a 619 attempt. Mysterio is sent
chest first to the floor and kicked off a springboard to the floor. Kane
follows him out but gets caught in a drop toehold into the barricade.
Back in and a springboard headbutt to the chest gets two on Kane but he
backbreakers Rey down again.

There’s a nice story going here of Rey speeding things up but Kane easily
stopping him with power stuff. Power vs. speed is going to work almost
every time and it helps that both guys are very talented. Kane bends
Rey’s back over his knee before getting two off a side slam. Mysterio
manages to break up the top rope clothesline but a rana attempt is easily
blocked.

Now the clothesline misses and Mysterio counters another backbreaker into
a tilt-a-whirl reverse DDT (here’s a good example of why Matt Striker is
annoying. He calls it a Slop Drop, which is another name for a reverse
DDT, but come on: does ANYONE think of the Godwinns when they see that
move? Is there some Godwinn fan base out there that he’s trying to appeal
to? It comes off like him trying to sound smart without adding anything
at all). The seated senton puts Kane down and a spinning DDT gets two
more.

A hard kick to the face gets the same but Mysterio dives into an
uppercut. Kane opens up the casket to show that it’s empty but Rey sends
Kane into the ropes. The 619 is caught and Rey is thrown into the casket
but he kicks out of danger. Now the 619 connects but Kane gets the feet
up on the springboard splash. Rey stops in mid jump though and gets two
off a rollup, only to be chokeslammed to death for the pin.



Rating: C. This was about as good as this match could be. At the end of
the day, it’s almost impossible to buy Mysterio as a physical threat to a
guy the size of Kane. Yeah something like the 619 could stun him but it’s
hard to believe anything but that or a rollup is going to get more than a
one count. That’s not to say either guy is bad, but it’s the problem with
a guy Mysterio’s size.

Post match Kane wants to make Rey pay for what he did to Undertaker. He
promises to make Mysterio hurt for eternity and lays him out with two
chokeslams and a tombstone. Kane goes to the casket and yep Undertaker is
inside. HOW DID HE DO THAT I ASK YOU!!! Taker asks the half dead Rey what
happened but Rey says no. The brothers go at it and Kane beats Taker
down, I guess turning heel again and shocking no one. The idea is that
Taker is still banged up and doesn’t have his full powers back yet.

Video on Axxess.

We recap Nexus vs. Team WWE. I think I’ve covered this well enough but
it’s the first season of NXT coming to the main roster to try to take
over the company. Over the last few months they’ve attacked various
people and tonight it’s about revenge. Great Khali was originally on the
team but was taken out by Nexus, leaving Team WWE with just six guys.
Team WWE (also called Cena’s Army) is having a lot of problems with
Jericho and Edge quitting over Cena’s leadership, only to come back
later.

Nexus vs. Team WWE

Nexus: Wade Barrett, Justin Gabriel, Heath Slater, Michael Tarver, David
Otunga, Justin Gabriel, Skip Sheffield

Team WWE: John Cena, Bret Hart, Chris Jericho, Edge, R-Truth, John
Morrison, ???

You should know most of the Nexus, though Sheffield later changed his
name to Ryback. As for Team WWE, Miz isn’t the last man. He comes out but
Cena stops him, because it needed to be someone who made his decision
earlier. Instead it’s……DANIEL BRYAN! This requires a backstory. The night
Nexus debuted, Bryan was a member of the team. However he got fired for



choking ring announcer Justin Roberts with a necktie as it wasn’t PG.
Tonight is Bryan’s return and he wasn’t a surprise at all. See, WWE.com
actually spoiled the return by mistake, ruining it for anyone who saw the
website before the match.

It’s a huge brawl to start and Cole RIPS into Bryan for the sake of Miz.
Bryan starts with Young and a quick LeBell (YES) Lock makes it 7-6 in
less than 45 seconds. Justin Gabriel is in next and gets to fight Chris
Jericho for his troubles. Some kicks to the ribs allow for the tag to
Truth as things speed up. A suplex into a Stunner is good for two but
Gabriel comes back with a spin kick to the face. Off to Tarver who was
about as worthless as you could ask for a man to be.

Tarver charges into a boot in the corner and it’s off to Morrison to
clean house with some dropkicks. The Fying Chuck (Disaster Kick) sets up
Starship Pain (split legged twisting moonsault) for the second
elimination. The remaining five members of Nexus hit the floor for a
meeting before everything falls apart. Sheffield gets the nod and easily
throws Morrison around. A big powerslam puts Morrison down and some snap
suplexes work on his back even more. Morrison tries a comeback but
Gabriel kicks him in the back of the head, allowing Sheffield to hit a
big clothesline for the elimination.

Truth comes in and another clothesline ties the match up maybe twenty
seconds later. Jericho comes in but gets sent into the buckle, allowing
for the tag off to Barrett. Otunga is in a few seconds later, before he
got good in the ring. Now let that one sink in for a minute. Anyway back
to Barrett to crank on his NXT mentor’s arms but Jericho gets a boot up
in the corner. A clothesline puts both guys down and it’s a double tag to
Slater and Hart.

Old Man Bret pounds away on Heath for a few moments and doesn’t look half
bad doing it. It doesn’t have the same snap that it used to but Bret’s
offense still looks good. He puts on the Sharpshooter but Wade slides in
a chair. Bret lets go of the hold and cracks Sheffield over the back in
self defense, drawing a DQ. There really wasn’t another way to get rid of
him due to an inability to take bumps. Sheffield staggers to his feet and
walks into a Codebreaker from Jericho followed by a spear from Edge to



tie us up.

To recap it’s Cena, Jericho, Edge and Bryan vs. Gabriel, Barrett, Otunga,
Slater. On paper, this should be pure domination. Gabriel is in to face
Edge but after scoring some kicks to the chest, Justin walks into an
Edge-O-Matic for two. A big spin kick puts Edge down and it’s off to
Slater, whose shorter hair makes him look like an even bigger tool than
he does today. Slater pulls Edge into the corner for the tag off to
Barrett who hooks the chinlock. Edge quickly fights up and scores with a
spinwheel kick but gets caught in a swinging neckbreaker.

Back to Otunga who is almost booed out of the building. A standing
spinebuster is easily countered into Edge’s Impaler and there’s the tag
off to Jericho. Has Cena even been in yet? The running bulldog sets up
the Lionsault and the Walls are good for the submission from Otunga.
Jericho immediately knocks Slater off the apron and into the announce
table to take him down. Back in and the top rope back elbow has Heath
reeling but Jericho almost runs into Cena, allowing Slater to hit his
running sleeper drop to pin Chris.

Edge comes in to yell at Cena but Slater rams him into John for a rollup
pin thirty seconds later. Edge lays out Cena and Jericho adds a few kicks
to the ribs of his own. So we have Cena/Bryan vs. Slater/Gabriel/Barrett
with Cena getting caught in the Nexus corner. Barrett comes in to pepper
Cena with rights and lefts before it’s off to Justin to crank on the arm.
Cena tries to fight back but walks into a side slam from Barrett for no
cover. John comes back with a quick fisherman’s suplex but Slater breaks
up the hot tag attempt.

Cena hits a hard clothesline to put Slater down and dives for the hot tag
to Bryan. Daniel comes in with a quick German suplex on Slater as Striker
calls for Cattle Mutilation, which means absolutely nothing to most WWE
fans. Bryan backflips over Slater in the corner and hits the running
clothesline before sending him to the floor for the FLYING HAIRLESS
ANIMAL! Back in and Bryan hits the missile dropkick and counters a rollup
into the LeBell Lock to get us down to two on two.

Bryan looks at Nexus but here’s Miz to blast him in the back with the



MITB case, giving Barrett an easy pin. Gabriel hits a hard right hand in
the corner to put Cena down but Cena comes back with his finishing
sequence to take Gabriel down. He loads up the AA but Barrett makes a
blind tag and breaks it up with a shot to the head.

Nexus stomps away on Cena in the corner and a big boot from Wade sends
him to the floor. Gabriel and Barrett peel back the mats at ringside and
a DDT on the concrete knocks Cena out cold. Back in and Gabriel misses
the 450, allowing Cena to score a quick pin. Barrett comes in and gets
caught in the STF out of nowhere for the final elimination 20 seconds
later.

Rating: C+. The match was entertaining and never dragged, but the ending
doesn’t hold up when you take it out of the moment. Now one thing that
does need to be kept in mind is Cena wasn’t in the match until over
twenty minutes after the start so he was hardly banged up until the very
end. That DDT on the concrete is a bit too much to take though, as Cena
goes from out cold to fine in less than a minute. I can’t quite buy that.

This also brings up to the problem with Nexus: they never really won
anything. At the end of the day, Barrett was the only one to have any
success for a long time and to this day he’s one of two of the seven here
to do much of anything. You have Ryback doing pretty well, but the rest
are all midcard to lower card guys who haven’t accomplished much. As of
August 2013, Tarver is gone, Otunga and Young are lucky to have jobs,
Slater is a comedy jobber and Gabriel is a Superstars mainstay. That’s
what killed Nexus: at the end of the day, they were a bunch of jobbers
who swarmed big names and nothing more.

Overall Rating: D. This is a pretty terrible show with only two matches
being decent at all. The main event is pretty good but it’s absolutely
nothing worth going out of your way to see. Nexus fizzled out so badly
that their existence is really just a big footnote anymore. Bryan wound
up being the big star out of all of them and he was literally on the team
for one night only. Nexus would go on to do nothing but annoy fans over
the next few months, even with new members and Punk as a leader. The show
isn’t worth seeing and thankfully things would pick up next year.



Ratings Comparison

Dolph Ziggler vs. Kofi Kingston

Original: C+

Redo: D+

Melina vs. Alicia Fox

Original: D

Redo: D-

Straight Edge Society vs. Big Show

Original: D+

Redo: D

Randy Orton vs. Sheamus

Original: D+

Redo: B-

Rey Mysterio vs. Kane

Original: C-

Redo: C

Team WWE vs. Nexus

Original: B+

Redo: C+

Overall Rating

Original: B

Redo: D



My goodness what was I thinking?

Here’s the original review if you’re interested:

http://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2011/08/13/history-of-summerslam-count-up-2
010-a-one-match-show-almost-literally/

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and head over to
my Amazon author page with 30 different cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

AND

Remember to check out Wrestlingrumors.net for all of your
wrestling headline needs.

Monday Night Raw – July 29,
2024: They Had To Get Through
This One
Monday Night Raw
Date: July 29, 2024
Location: Xcel Energy Center, St. Paul, Minnesota
Commentators: Michael Cole, Pat McAfee

It’s the last Raw before Summerslam and that means it is
probably time to firm everything up before the show. While
there is a chance that we could see another match or two
added, this week is probably going to be focused on things
already set up. In particular, Seth Rollins will give the
official referee instructions to CM Punk and Drew McIntyre.
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Let’s get to it.

Here are last week’s results if you need a recap.

Here is Seth Rollins in his referee gear (even his boots have
stripes) for the official instructions to CM Punk and Drew
McIntyre (“these two morons”). Punk and McIntyre come out and,
according to Adam Pearce, any physical contact means the match
is off. That makes Punk head to the floor, because he doesn’t
trust himself. Rollins tells him to get back in the ring so
Punk says enjoy being able to lord his authority over him
while he can. McIntyre likes this but Rollins says he hates
both of them.

The only rule is that he runs everything. Countouts will go as
long as he wants and DQ’s are at his discretion. Punk hopes
Rollins referees better than he dressed, but he doesn’t want
Rollins’ help at all. McIntyre says he hates everything about
Punk and Rollins is going to have to stop it because McIntyre
will never want to stop hurting Punk. And it’s in a stadium so
he’ll get paid a fortune to do something he would do for free!

Punk talks about how the fans chanted his name while he was
gone for ten years. The best thing McIntyre did was hurt Punk
but the worst thing he ever did was hurt Punk because he keeps
dumbing himself out of position. Punk isn’t as big or strong
as McIntyre but he has heart, which will be on display at
Summerslam. They to face to face and McIntyre even has the
bracelet to keep it personal. This was the big final push to
the match, but I do like the explanation for why it is going
to be more physical without officially making it a street
fight or something.

Liv Morgan has wrecked the Judgment Day clubhouse. Rhea Ripley
wants them to focus…but why is Carlito still here? Post break,
the team regroups and Carlito is going to take care of Sami
Zayn.

Creed Brothers vs. Akira Tozawa/Otis

https://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2024/07/22/monday-night-raw-july-22-2024-shawn-would-be-proud/


Chad Gable and Maxxine Dupri are here too and we actually hear
about the Creeds appearing in Bloodsport over the weekend.
Otis fights out of the corner to start and it’s off to Tozawa
for a kick to Brutus’ head. A suicide dive drops Brutus but he
gets in his own clothesline as we take a break. Back with Otis
sending Julius into the corner and hitting a World’s Strongest
Slam. The Caterpillar connects but Gable’s distraction lets
the Creeds hit a double belly to back suplex for the win at
7:45.

Rating: C. So Otis is getting more and more popular after
splitting from Gable and he is getting a strong reaction here
but takes the fall anyway. I’m not sure why you would do that
when you have Tozawa right there, but he was basically gone
for the second half of the match anyway. Granted it doesn’t
really matter when the Wyatts are going to be the bigger
story, but Otis didn’t need to take the loss.

Post match the beatdown is on but Maxxine Dupri slaps Gable.
Dupri hides in the corner but we’ve got Wyatts. The team shows
up and, after taking off the masks, clear out the Creeds.
Gable  runs  as  well  but  has  to  avoid  Uncle  Howdy  in  the
entrance.

Carlito has dealt with Sami Zayn…by getting him a match with
Dominik Mysterio. Rhea Ripley says that means Carlito can deal
with Jey Uso, on his own.

Sheamus vs. Bronson Reed

They slug it out to start with Sheamus knocking him to the
floor and hitting a top rope clothesline. Reed knocks him over
the announcers’ table though and we take a break. Back with
Sheamus  hitting  a  bunch  of  standing  clotheslines  until  a
running knee gets two. Reed’s Death Valley Driver gets the
same so he goes up, only to get pulled down with a super White
Noise. Sheamus hits the 16 forearms to the chest but cue Pete
Dunne with a shillelagh to knock Sheamus silly. The Tsunami



gives Reed the pin at 9:57.

Rating: B-. That’s a good way to go with Reed finally getting
a nice win. That has been missing from his resume for the last
few weeks and even though it came with an assist, it’s better
than taking another loss. As for the match itself, they had
the kind of hoss fight that you would expect them to have and
that always works. Good match here.

Damian Priest talks about having to earn everything he has
while Gunther was given everything he wanted. Priest fought
for  everything  he  got  and  now  he’s  willing  to  fight  for
everything he has. This was a much more traditional “talk to
the camera” promo and it worked well for Priest as they’ve
turned this into a match I want to see.

Bron Breakker respects Sami Zayn but now he’s seeing Zayn as a
stand up comic. Zayn is already preparing for a life after WWE
and after losing to Breakker. That’s why the joke is on Zayn
and the Intercontinental Title is on Breakker.

Jey Uso vs. Carlito

Uso wastes no time in knocking him down for an early two and
Carlito is sent outside for an early dive. A missed charge
goes into the post though and Carlito grabs a neckbreaker as
we take a break. Back with Carlito missing a charge into the
corner, allowing Uso to hit the jumping enziguri. Uso knocks
him down again and hits the spear for the pin at 7:47.

Rating: C. Not much to this one as Carlito is only going to be
so much of a threat to any bigger names. It gave Uso a win to
keep up his battle against Judgment Day, though I’m not sure
how that is supposed to go anywhere. It’s also almost nice to
see the match end without any shenanigans, as sometimes you
just need a clean win.

Zelina  Vega  is  glad  Shayna  Baszler,  Zoey  Stark  and  Sonya
Deville attacked her as it served as a wakeup call. Then the



three of them jump her again.

Miz announces that he will be the host of Summerslam, which is
in his hometown of Cleveland. R-Truth comes in to think that
Miz is hosting the show at his own house. An hors d’oeuvre
discussion ensues.

We look at the recent Japan tour.

Xavier Woods vs. Karrion Kross

Woods is on his own while Kross has the rest of the Final
Testament. Hold on though as Kross says that it’s interesting
that Kofi Kingston “re-injured his shoulder” during the Japan
tour when the spotlight is on Woods for the first time. He
wants Woods to join the team right now and admit that the
Power Of Positivity was a lie. Woods hits him in the face to
start fast instead and we take an early break.

Back with Woods fighting out of a chinlock but getting knocked
back down for two. Woods fights up but gets punched in the
face by Rezar. The Final Prayer is broken up and Woods hits a
superkick, only to go after the AOP. The Limit Breaker misses
as a result and Kross hits the Final Prayer for the win at
6:23. Not enough shown to rate but they got a good deal in.

Jesse Ventura was backstage earlier today and met with HHH.
That’s just great to see.

Sami Zayn did a comedy show the night before Money In The Bank
and he beat Bron Breakker anyway. He’ll just do it again at
Summerslam,  but  this  time  it’s  about  taking  Breakker  out
rather than teaching a lesson.

Liv  Morgan  burns  a  bunch  of  Dominik  Mysterio  stuff  and
promises to complete the revenge tour at Summerslam.

Sami Zayn vs. Dominik Mysterio

Non-title. Dominik hammers away to start but Zayn punches his



way out of the corner. They head outside where Zayn hits the
Arabian moonsault as we take an early break. Back with Zayn
fighting  out  of  a  chinlock  and  hitting  a  clothesline.
Dominik’s Three Amigos connect but the frog splash misses.
Zayn exploders him into the corner but cue JD McDonagh and
Carlito for a distraction and then the DQ at 8:15.

Rating: C+. The DQ was the right way to go here as you can’t
have the champion take a fall before he’s coming up on an
unrelated title match. At the same time, you don’t want to
have Dominik look weak before he’s going to be a centerpiece
of a title match of his own on Saturday. The match was just a
bit better than ok, but they didn’t have the time to really go
anywhere.

Post match the beatdown is on when Jey Uso makes the save. Cue
Bron Breakker to go after Zayn, who suplexes him into the
corner. Breakker bails before the Helluva Kick can connect.

We get another Wyatt Sicks interview, this time focusing on
Dexter Lumis, who says people should run when the buzzards
stop circling.

Chad Gable and the Creeds get a match against the Wyatt Sicks
next week.

Lyra  Valkyria/Kayden  Carter/Katana  Chance  vs.  Shayna
Baszler/Zoey  Stark/Sonya  Deville

Valkyria and Deville start things off with Valkyria slipping
between the legs and hammering away. Stark comes in and gets
taken down into a wristlock. The villains are sent outside and
we take a break. Back with Valkyria getting stomped down in
the corner but managing to get over for the tag off to Carter.
Everything  breaks  down  and  Valkyria  hits  a  gutwrench
powerbomb, only to have the After Party broken up. Stark gives
Carter the Z360 for the pin at 8:35.

Rating: C. This went as it should have, with Valkyria not



taking the fall as the villains get a nice boost. The team is
starting to get a little somewhere and hopefully they get the
chance to change the division up a bit. I’m not sure where
that’s going since none of them are going to go after Liv
Morgan or Rhea Ripley, but at least Valkyria didn’t take the
fall.

Post match Damage CTRL comes in to beat up the villains. Oh
yeah. That’s who they could fight.

Gunther talks about how Damian Priest is a weird man who is
using his childhood trauma as an excuse. Tonight, Gunther is
facing Finn Balor and wants to see if there is any of the
great wrestler left in there.

Damage CTRL says they’re back, with Dakota Kai wanting Shayna
Baszler next week.

Judgment Day gives Finn Balor a pep talk.

Gunther vs. Finn Balor

Somehow this is their first singles match. Balor tries to chop
away but Gunther shows him how it’s done. The powerbomb is
blocked so Balor stomps away, only to get booted in the face.
We take a break and come back with Gunther’s belly to back
suplex  getting  two.  The  Boston  crab  goes  on,  with  Balor
reaching over to make the rope.

Gunther chops him again and tries a belly to back superplex,
only to be reversed into a crossbody. Balor’s Sling Blade is
countered into a choke but he reverses the powerbomb into a
DDT. They chop it out and now the Sling Blade can connect for
Balor. The Coup de Grace misses though and Gunther is back
with the sleeper. Now the powerbomb can connect for two and
the sleeper goes on again…and Balor is out at 12:06.

Rating: B-. This felt like a big time match but the ending was
a bit of a surprise. You don’t often see someone win a match



with  a  sleeper,  but  it  does  continue  Gunther’s  trend  of
finishing with whatever is appropriate at the time. Balor put
up  a  fight  before  falling  here,  which  makes  Gunther  look
strong on the way to Cleveland.

Post match Gunther goes after Balor again but Damian Priest
runs in for the brawl. Gunther gets knocked to the floor and
over the barricade to end the show.

Overall Rating: C+. This was a tricky show as they didn’t add
much of anything new to Summerslam and the wrestling here was
only  so  good.  The  Priest/Gunther  stuff  was  good  and  the
midcard feuds got some attention, but this was another show
that you could have skipped without missing much. Summerslam
is what matters, but there was only so much of interest here.

Results
Creed Brothers b. Akira Tozawa/Otis – Double belly to back
suplex
Bronson Reed b. Sheamus – Tsunami
Jey Uso b. Carlito – Spear
Karrion Kross b. Xavier Woods – Final Testament
Sami Zayn b. Dominik Mysterio via DQ when Carlito and JD
McDonagh interfered
Shayna  Baszler/Zoey  Stark/Sonya  Deville  b.  Lyra
Valkyria/Kayden  Carter/Katana  Chance  –  Z360  to  Chance
Gunther b. Finn Balor – Sleeper
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Summerslam  2008  (2024
Edition):  A  Pair  Is  Good
Enough
Summerslam 2008
Date: August 17, 2008
Location: Conseco Fieldhouse, Indianapolis, Indiana
Attendance: 15,997
Commentators: Jim Ross, Jerry Lawler, Michael Cole, Tazz, Todd
Grisham, Matt Striker

We’re wrapping up the summer with this big one, though it is
more or less a two match show. On the Raw side, that would be
John Cena vs. Batista, while the Smackdown side counters with
Edge vs. Undertaker inside the Cell. That should be enough to
carry the show, which is pretty much what WWE is going with,
as the rest of the show does not feel nearly as important
(which, fair enough). Let’s get to it.

The  opening  video  is  a  trailer  for  the  ultimate  summer
blockbuster, complete with clips of Summerslams past. I’ve
seen worse ideas. The Cell match gets some hype as well.

MVP vs. Jeff Hardy

MVP fires off some kicks to start but gets chased to the
floor, where Hardy takes over rather quickly. Back in and
Hardy hits a slingshot legdrop before cranking on the arm for
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a change. MVP fights up and catches a charging Hardy in an
overhead belly to belly into the corner for a nasty crash. A
double underhook crank goes on, followed by a camel clutch to
keep Hardy down. That’s broken up so MVP switches over to a
half  crab  and  then  something  like  a  heel  hook  as  the
submissions  are  varying  here.

Hardy  tries  to  fight  up  again  but  what  looked  like  a
springboard is cut off by a hard right hand. MVP ties him in
the Tree of Woe but Hardy slips out and grabs a neckbreaker
for a breather. The slingshot dropkick is cut off by a kick to
the chest though and Hardy is right back in the corner. That
doesn’t last long as he comes right back out with the Sling
Blade but cue Shelton Benjamin for a distraction. Hardy takes
him down but misses the Swanton, allowing MVP to hit the Drive
By for the pin.

Rating: B-. They were getting going near the end here and it
wound up being a rather nice way to open the show without it
feeling like a major match. Odds are Hardy is going to get
another US Title shot after the Benjamin interference but I’m
curious to see what is next for MVP. There isn’t much in the
way of another upper midcarder for him to face so other than a
rematch with Hardy, he’s kind of in a weird place.

Maria  interviews  Santino  Marella  and  Beth  Phoenix,  with
Santino saying Maria has let herself go since they broke up.
They are known as Glamarella, which is a total phenomenon.
Maria: “Like your unibrow?” Santino says they they need to go,
with Beth glaring at Maria and saying Santino is all his.
Santino: “This is awkward.”

Intercontinental  Title/Women’s  Title:  Kofi  Kingston/Mickie
James vs. Santino Marella/Beth Phoenix

Kofi  and  Mickie  are  defending  and  it’s  winner  takes  all.
Mickie has to get away from Beth’s power to start before
kicking out the leg. A basement dropkick gives Mickie two but



a belly to back suplex puts her right back down. Santino comes
in and is promptly monkey flipped, allowing Kofi to come in
and  hammer  away.  Beth  stops  to  yell  at  Santino  and  gets
dropkicked out to the floor, leaving her to catch Santino as
he is knocked off the apron.

Back up and Santino manages a neckbreaker over the ropes to
take over on Kofi. A snap suplex gets two on Kofi and we hit
the chinlock. Kofi fights up and hands it back to Mickie to
take over on Beth. A dropkick knocks Santino off the apron and
the top rope Thesz press gets two on Beth, with Santino diving
back in for the save. The MickieDT plants Santino but the
distraction lets Beth hit the Glam Slam for the pin and both
titles.

Rating: C. The match was pretty quick and to the point, but it
isn’t like Kofi was doing anything significant as champion and
Mickie had held her title for a good while. Glamarella is a
better act at the moment and it makes sense to change both
belts. Go with what makes sense here, as Santino as the in
over his head champion who needs Beth to save him should be
fun.

Beth having to wake Santino up so he can be awarded his title
is funny. He gets on Beth’s shoulders to be carried out for a
great bonus.

We recap Shawn Michaels’ eye injury, which might result in the
end of his career, all at the hands of Chris Jericho. It is
time for him to make an announcement, and you know Jericho is
going to have something to say as well.

Here is Shawn, with his wife Rebecca, for his announcement. He
gets right to the point, saying he has been talking to his
doctors and with the injury to his eye, on top of his back and
knees  and  everything  else,  it  is  time  to  listen  to  his
doctors. Shawn talks about some of the highs and lows of his
career, but now he has the chance to be known as a full time



husband  and  father.  Before  he  can  make  the  officially
announcement though, here is Chris Jericho to interrupt.

Jericho: “No.” Shawn: “Excuse me?” Jericho isn’t going to let
Shawn walk away like this, because he wants to hear Shawn
admit that he is leaving because of what Jericho did to him.
Jericho wants Shawn to have to go home to his family and say
that he isn’t good enough. For now, he wants Shawn to admit
that Jericho put him out for good. All of his accomplishments
mean nothing because the epitaph for Shawn’s career says “the
man who was forced to walk away from the ring because of Chris
Jericho.”

Shawn says he’ll go home and tell his kids that he can’t
wrestle anymore because of a vile human being. Jericho needs
to go home too though, and sit his wife and kids down to tell
them that he will never, ever be Shawn Michaels. They stare at
each other and Jericho comes up swinging, with Shawn ducking
so the punch hits Rebecca instead.

Shawn is distraught and Jericho looks upset before leaving.
Jericho stares back at him and Shawn looks almost lost before
checking on Rebecca again. Rebecca eventually gets up and
leaves with Shawn as this gets the time that it needs. This
was REALLY good stuff with Jericho selling the jealousy and
Shawn getting in the great mic drop line at the end.

ECW Title: Mark Henry vs. Matt Hardy

Henry, with Tony Atlas, is defending. Hardy slugs away to
start but is easily powered into the corner. A Twist of Fate
connects out of nowhere…but Atlas breaks up the cover and
that’s a DQ in about thirty seconds. Well that’s either a time
crunch or they had nothing else to do and needed to extend the
feud another month.

Post match the beatdown is on but Jeff Hardy runs in for the
save.



We recap CM Punk defending the Raw World Title against JBL.
Punk won the title via Money In The Bank cash-in and JBL keeps
talking down to him for being in over his head. Punk is out to
prove he belongs on this level.

Raw World Title: CM Punk vs. John Bradshaw Layfield

Punk is defending and gets powered into the corner to start
for a clean break. A headlock doesn’t work so Punk kicks away
and dropkicks JBL out to the floor, setting up the big dive.
Back in and JBL hits a big shoulder to take over, setting up a
super fall away slam for two. Some elbows to the back keep
Punk in trouble and we hit the bearhug.

Punk fights out but charges into a boot to the face for two.
The waistlock stays on the ribs before JBL switches over to
the abdominal stretch. Punk fights out and manages the running
knee  in  the  corner  but  JBL  is  back  with  a  heck  of  a
clothesline (not the Clothesline From JBL but rather just a
clothesline from JBL).

Another comeback with a kick to the head gives Punk two but
JBL  powerslams  him  out  of  the  air  for  two  more.  The
Clothesline From JBL is broken up with a leg lariat but JBL
cuts off the bulldog out of the corner. JBL sends him flying
with a belly to back superplex and Punk is bleeding from
somewhere on his head. Back up and Punk hits a quick GTS for
the really sudden pin to retain (possibly due to the cut).

Rating: C+. It was a fine come from behind win for Punk, even
if the ending was really sudden. What matters the most though
is giving Punk a clean pin over someone with some status. He
still only feels so much like a major star, but a win in a
World Title match at Summerslam should help that. Now just
make him slightly more important on Raw and it will be even
better.

We recap HHH vs. Great Khali for the Smackdown World Title.
HHH is the champion but Khali is big. End of story.



Smackdown World Title: HHH vs. Great Khali

HHH is defending and Khali has Runjin Singh with him. The
early  right  hands  stagger  Khali  but  he  easily  blocks  a
Pedigree attempt. HHH’s clotheslines are cut off with the tree
slam but Khali would rather pose than cover. The Vice Grip is
broken up and a chop block takes Khali down. They go outside
where the big chop knocks HHH silly and it’s time to stomp
away back inside.

The fans think Khali can’t wrestle and he proves them wrong by
grabbing a nerve hold. That stays on for a good while but HHH
slugs away and hits a facebuster to tie Khali’s arms in the
ropes. Khali kicks his way out so HHH goes after the leg and
even ties it around the post in a smart move. Not that it
matters as Khali chops him down again and the Vice Grip goes
on again. Since it’s HHH, he manages to power out and, after
another failed attempt, hits the Pedigree to retain the title.

Rating: C. That’s on something of a sliding scale as Khali is
only going to be so good on his best day and the match wasn’t
exactly good. That being said, they followed a simple formula
here of Khali slowly beating him down and grinding away while
HHH just tried for his one big home run dhow. It wasn’t good,
but I’ll take a “that could have been worse” for a World Title
match involving Khali.

We recap John Cena vs. Batista in their first ever match in
WWE. I don’t think it needs much more of an explanation than
that.

John Cena vs. Batista

Batista grabs a headlock into a running shoulder to start but
Cena is back with a hiptoss. Back up and Cena’s shoulder runs
Batista over for a change but Batista gets two off a suplex. A
side slam gives Batista two more and he mixes things up with a
Figure Four of all things. The leg is fine enough that Cena
gets to the rope and FU’s Batista over the top for a crash out



to the floor. While Cena gets a breather, Batista comes up
holding his knee, which can’t go well.

Back in and Cena hits another Shuffle but the second FU is
broken  up.  Batista  powers  him  into  the  corner  for  the
shoulders to the ribs but the Batista Bomb is countered into a
DDT on the knee. Cena gets the STFU but Batista powers out
into something like a rear naked choke for a change.

A shot to the knee gets Cena out of trouble, only for Batista
to spear him down for two. Cena manages to reverse a powerslam
into an FU for a rather delayed two. They go up top with Cena
knocking him off the top, only for the top rope Fameasser to
be countered into a powerbomb for two more. The Batista Bomb
gives Batista the pin.

Rating: B. It didn’t quite live up to the hype, but how can
anything  live  up  to  that  kind  of  pressure?  This  was  the
definition of a dram match with two of the biggest names in
WWE facing off for the first time. It also wasn’t very long,
not even breaking fourteen minutes. What we got was good, but
it felt like it should have been incredible and it just never
got there.
The Cell is lowered.

We recap Edge vs. the Undertaker inside the Cell. This is more
about Edge vs. his wife Vickie Guerrero, as Edge cheated on
her with their wedding planner. As a result, Vickie put him in
the Cell match as revenge. Edge has tapped into his more evil,
aggressive side to fight back against Undertaker but also to
deal with Vickie. Undertaker hasn’t appeared during the whole
thing and is more a big shadow over the real feud, making it
kind of a weir build. Edge has done well though and is feeling
more  like  the  great  version  of  himself,  which  gives  this
promise.

Edge vs. Undertaker

Inside the Cell. They start slowly until Undertaker kicks him



in the face. It’s already time to head out to the floor, where
Edge is sent hard into the Cell. Another whip sends him into
the steps as this is one sided so far. Undertaker drops the
apron legdrop as we see La Familia watching backstage. The
steps are set up in the corner and Edge is Snaked Eyesed onto
them….which wakes Edge up for some reason. Undertaker is sent
into the steps and then speared against the for a bonus.

It’s table time but first, Edge knocks him silly with the
steps  again.  Edge  can’t  manage  to  suplex  him  through  two
tables at ringside though and has to fight out of a chokeslam
attempt. A chair to the throat puts Undertaker down again so
let’s throw in a ladder as well. One heck of a chair shot to
the head puts Undertaker down, allowing Edge to put him onto
the table. The chair shot off the ladder crushes Undertaker
and  they’re  both  down.  Edge  is  up  first  and  loads  up  a
Conchairto, which takes too long, allowing Undertaker to slug
away.

A big boot sends Edge into the Cell and some hard steps to the
head makes it worse. Edge manages a posting though and the
spear  sends  Undertaker  through  the  Cell  wall  for  the  big
crash. It’s Undertaker up first and he hits Edge in the head
with a TV monitor. They go onto the announcers’ table, with
Edge hitting a spear to send him through the other table.
Somehow Undertaker is up first again and hits Edge with the
bell.

They go back inside (the fans do not approve), where Edge is
waiting with a ladder to the head. A camera to the head (ala
Survivor Series last year when Edge cost Undertaker in the
Cell) but Undertaker pops back up with a chokeslam for two.
The Last Ride is broken up with a low blow and Edge hits the
Edgecution  for  two.  Another  spear  gets  another  two  but
Undertaker is back up with the Last Ride for the same. The
Tombstone onto the steps is broken up and Edge sends him head
first onto the steps for a double breather.



For some reason Edge goes up, allowing Undertaker to chokeslam
him off the top and through a pair of tables for the huge
crash. Back in and Undertaker hits a spear of his own before
grabbing the camera (Undertaker: “WELCOME TO H***!” That’s a
good line but it would have been better if that was the active
camera, instead giving us a shot of Undertaker shouting into a
camera from the side). A Conchairto and the Tombstone finally
finish Edge.

Rating: A-. These two beat the fire out of each other and it
made for a great fight. They even told a story with the
violence as Edge threw everything he had at Undertaker but
just  wasn’t  good  enough.  That’s  what  Vickie  Guerrero  was
hoping to do here and it made for a great story. Undertaker
massacred  Edge  here  and  the  ending  felt  like  a  total
destruction, which is exactly what it should have been. Heck
of a main event here and it lived up to the hype.

Post match Undertaker stands up a ladder and puts Edge on it.
Undertaker  climbs  up  a  second  ladder  and  chokeslams  Edge
through the mat. Fire comes up from the hole to to hammer in
the symbolism and end the show.

Overall  Rating:  B.  The  last  two  matches  delivered  and
thankfully those were the matches that mattered by far the
most. Throw in a pretty awesome Shawn/Jericho segment and this
was  a  good  show.  What  mattered  here  was  the  show  felt
important, which is what something like Summerslam should do.
WWE still needs to boost up something else other than the main
stories, but for now they were enough to carry the show.
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Smackdown – August 15, 2008:
The One Good Thing
Smackdown
Date: August 15, 2008
Location: Scope, Norfolk, Virginia
Commentators: Jim Ross, Tazz

It’s the final show before Summerslam and the big story around
here is Edge finally snapping on Vickie Guerrero. That should
make for the main focus around here, but it would be nice to
have Undertaker acknowledged a bit more. HHH vs. Great Khali
needs the attention more, but that might not go so smoothly.
Let’s get to it.

Here are last week’s results if you need a recap.

We open with a recap of Edge attacking La Familia last week.

Opening sequence.

US Title: Jeff Hardy vs. Shelton Benjamin

Benjamin is defending. Feeling out process to start until
Benjamin’s headlock is countered into an early rollup attempt.
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The Twist Of Fate attempt is blocked, with JR mocking himself
for getting the name wrong. Benjamin stomps away in the corner
and we hit the early chinlock. Hardy fights up and knocks him
into the corner for the slingshot dropkick and a near fall.

We  take  a  break  and  come  back  with  Hardy  holding  a
headscissors on the mat of all things. Benjamin slips out and
hits a knee to the face for two, followed by a nasty buckle
bomb to knock Hardy silly for two more. We hit the half crab
with a foot in Hardy’s back, meaning some groaning ensues.
That’s broken up as well so Benjamin knees him in the back of
the head and hits an Angle Slam for another two.

Back up and the Dragon Whip (that looked great) connects for
another near fall, meaning frustration is setting in. Hardy
fights up again and hits his jawbreaker to start the comeback.
A middle rope Whisper In The Wind (you don’t see that version
very often) gives Hardy two but the Twist Of Fate is countered
into a backbreaker to give Benjamin a breather. Benjamin sends
him to the apron and tries a sunset bomb but Hardy reverses
into a hurricanrana. Back in and the Swanton is loaded up…and
here is MVP to shove Hardy off for the DQ.

Rating: B-. This was getting going after a slow start, which
had me worried as there have been some dull matches around
here lately. You could see MVP coming, which was kind of the
point, but dang there is something to be said about seeing
Hardy make a comeback like that. He’s always been great at
making you believe something is going to happen and that is
what he was doing again here.

Post match MVP goes after Hardy again but kicks Benjamin by
mistake. That lets Hardy get the Twist Of Fate into a Swanton,
followed by a Swanton to Benjamin as well.

Victoria of all people comes in to see Vickie Guerrero, who is
worried about Edge and Undertaker. Both of them are here and
Vickie doesn’t want to be left alone.



Natalya/Maryse vs. Michelle McCool/Maria

Maria and Maryse start things off, meaning a lot of staring
until  Maryse  trips  her  down.  Natalya  comes  in  and  gets
headlocked out of the corner without much effort. A side slam
out of the corner plants Maria but she fights over for the tag
to McCool. House is cleaned in a hurry, including a running
flipping neckbreaker for two on Natalya. A Maryse distraction
doesn’t work so she tries it again, allowing Natalya to get a
quick rollup for the pin.

Rating: C-. Not much to see here but the ending should set up
a title match down the line. That’s better than what you are
going  to  see  on  occasion  so  this  could  have  been  worse.
Natalya is a natural for the first big challenge to McCool and
is a better choice than Maryse right now. It wasn’t a good
match, but it did accomplish something.

The Brian Kendrick vs. Scotty Goldman

Before the match Kendrick, with Ezekiel Jackson, says that
yeah he has Big Zeke with him, but who brings more to the
table than him? Zeke: “No one.” Kendrick wrestles for himself
and you’re looking at the future. Goldman is making his debut
and gets an insert interview….where he is confused about being
in a box while coming to the ring at the same time. Kendrick
cranks on the arm to start as JR can’t remember to put in a
“The” before Kendrick’s name.

Goldman manages a quick takedown but gets kicked in the face
twice in a row for his efforts. A camel clutch of all things
has Goldman in trouble but he fights out and gets some boots
up in the corner. Back up and a flying hip attack gives
Goldman two but Kendrick sends him into the corner. Kendrick
scores with the Kendrick for the pin. Goldman got a nice
reaction here, which might have something to do with being
better known as Colt Cabana.

Post match Jackson runs Goldman over.



HHH is asked about the violence that happened last week at the
hands  of  the  Great  Khali.  Kenny  Dykstra  of  all  people
interrupts and says he doesn’t think HHH still has it. HHH
says Dykstra is picking the wrong time and a match seems
implied.

Here is Great Khali, with Runjin Singh, for a chat. Khali
apparently says HHH is great but he is greater. HHH needs to
get out while he can because devastation is coming.

HHH vs. Kenny Dykstra

Non-title and Runjin Singh is on commentary. Dykstra starts
fast and hammers away but gets taken down by a clothesline.
The spinebuster connects as JR is far more fired up than he
probably  should  be  for  a  match  like  this.  The  Pedigree
finishes Dykstra fast.

Post match HHH and Khali stare at each other until HHH grabs
Singh. Violence is threatened until Khali gets in the ring for
the brawl. HHH can’t Pedigree him but he can clothesline him
out to the floor to stand almost as tall.

Big Show vs. Ryan Braddock

This is Braddock’s entrance and he gets his own entrance. Show
wastes no time in throwing him outside as commentary puts over
Show’s size. Back in and the chop in the corner sets up a
cobra clutch throw as Braddock is in trouble. The KO Punch
finishes for Show rather quickly.

MVP is livid at Jeff Hardy for attacking him earlier tonight
and promises to make him feel worse at Summerslam.

Vickie Guerrero rants to Victoria about Edge and asks her for
help to her limo.

We get another R-Truth video, where he talks about sitting in
jail and realizing he needed to change his life.



Victoria wheels Vickie Guerrero to her limo…where Edge is in
the backseat. Edge scares Victoria off and puts Vickie in her
wheelchair for a ride…to h***. And off they go.

Vladimir Kozlov vs. Festus

Jesse is here with Festus, who freaks out at the bell as
usual. Festus wastes no time in knocking Kozlov to the floor,
which is the first time he’s ever been in anything resembling
trouble. Kozlov gets in a shot to the ribs though and sends
Festus into the steps. A headbutt gets two and Kozlov grabs a
bearhug.  Festus  gets  suplexed  down  and  Kozlov  puts  on  a
waistlock. That’s broken up and Festus hits a clothesline,
followed by a kick to the face. Not that it matters as Kozlov
cuts him off with the big headbutt for the win.

Rating: C+. They were getting into a hoss fight here before
the fast ending. Beating Festus means something for Kozlov as
he actually had to work for it for a change, but he’s still
only  so  interesting.  Kozlov  isn’t  exactly  an  in-depth
character and that doesn’t give me much promise about his long
term prospects.

Video on John Cena vs. Batista.

Summerslam rundown.

Edge wheels a screaming Vickie Guerrero through the back and
seems to tease hurting her. The ride doesn’t end until they
get to the ring. The graphic says next, but how do they know
that’s where Edge is going? It ends at the ring. How do they
know he’s not going to take her out for a hearty lobster
dinner first?

Here are Edge and Vickie (after a video on Shawn Michaels,
which was “next”, not these two, again showing that WWE needs
to pay better attention to their own shows) for the end of the
ride. Edge dumps her on the floor and sits next to her, saying
this is a rough patch like any other marriage. It wasn’t that



long ago that they exchanged vows and said for better or for
worse.

We see a video on the last few weeks, with Edge cheating on
Vickie and getting put in the Cell match with Undertaker as a
result.  Mick  Foley  tried  to  awaken  the  old  Edge,  earning
himself one heck of a beating. Back in the arena, Edge orders
Vickie to apologize to undertaker, which she does, causing
Edge to call her pathetic. She caused all of this and Edge
feels like he is burning in h***.

This Sunday, Edge is going to make Undertaker burn with him,
but why wait? Edge says that just like their marriage, the
match with Undertaker is til death do them part. He kneels on
Vickie’s chest to end the show after a heck of a promo that
made it feel like the Edge of old. It’s hard to believe he has
a chance on Sunday, but they’re making it a lot better.

Overall Rating: C+. As has been the case on Raw, it’s pretty
clear that Smackdown is a one match show for Summerslam. The
Undertaker vs. Edge match is the only noteworthy thing, which
says a lot when it’s more about Edge vs. Vickie. HHH vs. Great
Khali doesn’t feel overly important and that leaves MVP vs.
Jeff Hardy in third place. This show had its good parts with
pretty much everything Edge related, but that and a pretty
good Hardy vs. Shelton Benjamin match isn’t enough to make
this show great.
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ECW On Sci Fi – August 12,
2008: I’ll Take Average
ECW On Sci Fi
Date: August 12, 2008
Location: Scope, Norfolk, Virginia
Commentators: Todd Phillips, Matt Striker

We’re closing in on Summerslam and the ECW Title match between
Mark Henry and Matt Hardy. Unfortunately that’s about the only
important thing going on around here and that has made for
some very dry shows in recent weeks. Hopefully it can change
this week as we have Tommy Dreamer vs. Colin Delaney in an
Extreme Rules match. Uh, joy. Let’s get to it.

Here are last week’s results if you need a recap.

Opening sequence.

Commentary hypes up the main event (Matt Hardy/Mark Henry vs.
Miz/John Morrison), with Striker saying Summerslam is “less
than one work week away”. It’s also less than a normal week
away, but Striker has to try to sound smarter than he really
is.

Tommy Dreamer vs. Colin Delaney

Extreme Rules. Delaney tries to run away to start but can’t
even do that right, meaning Dreamer can catch him in the aisle
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and hammer away. Dreamer’s punch hits the post though and
Delaney  sends  him  into  the  steps  to  take  over.  Delaney’s
trashcan lid shot is kendo sticked out of the air and a
pumphandle  throw  with  the  stick  has  Delaney  in  even  more
trouble. The running dropkick against the trashcan in the Tree
of Woe rocks Delaney even more but a middle rope trashcan lid
shot  only  hits  mat.  Delaney  misses  a  middle  rope  legdrop
though and a DDT onto a stop sign gives Dreamer the pin.

Rating: C. Not much to this one, but that’s kind of the point.
Delaney was never presented as any kind of a threat and was
little  more  than  a  nuisance  to  Dreamer,  who  beat  him  up
without much trouble. It’s kind of nice to see them go with
the straightforward approach here, as there was no reason to
do anything else.

Miz and John Morrison look back at last week’s debut of the
Dirt Sheet, and brag about their comedy chops. They’re the
Pineapple Express of WWE.

Smackdown Rebound.

Bam Neely vs. Evan Bourne

Neely  has  a  concussion  but  is  ordered  to  fight  at  Chavo
Guerrero’s (at ringside) insistence. Bourne kicks away in the
corner to start but Chavo’s distraction lets Neely knock him
to the floor. Back in and a clothesline gives Neely two and we
hit the neck crank. Bourne fights up and strikes away, setting
up a DDT. Air Bourne finishes Neely off.

Rating:  C.  Again:  Bourne  is  being  treated  as  something
different and it’s working. Just having him win so often is a
totally different presentation and it’s helping a lot. There
is always room for a high flier with an awesome looking finish
and if Bourne can go beyond that, he’ll have quite the bright
future.

Tiffany is in Teddy Long’s office when Armando Estrada comes



in to have Long sign his new contract. Long signs the contract
and says we’re going to celebrate, with Tiffany bringing over
some champagne for a toast. Estrada is in action tonight, and
it’s up next. Against Finlay.

Finlay vs. Armando Estrada

Hornswoggle is here with Finlay. They fight over a lockup to
start  until  Finlay  knocks  him  down  and  grabs  an  early
chinlock. Finlay takes him outside for a ram into the apron as
Mike Knox comes out to watch. The distraction doesn’t really
work as Finlay comes back in to work on an armbar before going
after the ribs. Another attempt at the distraction does work
though and Estrada drops him onto the rope. Estrada’s chinlock
goes on for a bit before Finlay fights up…and it knocked right
back into the chinlock. Finlay isn’t having that and hits the
Celtic Cross (not Emerald Fusion Striker) for the pin.

Rating: C. Another fairly slow paced match here but that was
kind of the point. You’re only going to get so much out of a
match from Estrada and this was about setting up more from
Knox vs. Finlay anyway. Finlay is getting a nice push around
here and he’s certainly better than some of the other options.

Post match Finlay brings a fan in to dance with him for the
nice moment.

Ricky Ortiz comes in to see Teddy Long and Tiffany and debuts
his new merchandising idea: a rally towel. Long doesn’t quite
get it but Ortiz wants Long to pay for 50,000 of them. We’ll
see  about  that  if  he  can  prove  his  worth  going  forward,
including a new Superstar next week. Tiffany likes the towel.

Summerslam rundown.

Matt Hardy and Mark Henry don’t trust each other before the
main event.

Mark Henry/Matt Hardy vs. Miz/John Morrison



Tony Atlas is here with Henry and Hardy. The rather annoyed
Henry clears the other villains out without much trouble to
start and Hardy approves. We take a break and come back with
Henry slowly pounding Morrison down as Striker says Miz and
Morrison  should  still  be  Tag  Team  Champions  because  they
weren’t pinned in a triple threat title match. Hardy’s running
bulldog out of the corner gets two on Miz, who bails out to
the floor.

Hardy follows him but gets driven into the steps to let the
villains take over. Back in and Morrison hammers on Hardy in
the corner, setting up the Russian legsweep for two. Morrison
works on the back and ribs as Striker talks about chess and
yoga. Hardy gets in a cheap shot and goes up, where he gets
caught but hits a middle rope Side Effect….for the delayed
pin. Oh something went VERY wrong there as that was either
mistimed or Morrison was hurt.

Rating: C. The match was nothing special but I’m curious what
happened with the ending. I would bet on Morrison getting hurt
as  the  match  just  stopped  cold  and  there  was  nothing  to
indicate it was planned to go that way. Odds are they didn’t
have much time left, but something was absolutely off from
what they had planned.

Post match Miz checks on Morrison before Henry kicks Miz to
the floor (never touching Morrison). Henry insists his hand is
raised  and  then  raises  Hardy’s  hand.  Then  gives  him  the
World’s Strongest Slam.

Overall Rating: C+. It’s not a good sign when all four matches
have the same middle of the road rating but it oddly made for
a better show than we’ve gotten in recent weeks. There was
nothing  that  really  stood  out,  but  they’ve  done  a  decent
enough job of making me want to see Hardy vs. Henry. Now they
still need to make it work, but I’ll take a start over nothing
at all.
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